THORATEC CORP Form S-3 August 16, 2004

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 16, 2004

Registration	No.	333-	

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM S-3

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

THORATEC CORPORATION

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

California

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

94-234064

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

6035 Stoneridge Drive Pleasanton, California 94588 (925) 897-8600

(Address, including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, including Area Code, of Registrant s Principal Executive Offices)

David Lehman

Vice President and General Counsel Thoratec Corporation 6035 Stoneridge Drive Pleasanton, California 94588 (925) 897-8600

(Address, including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

Copies to:

Gregory J. Conklin, Esq. Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP One Montgomery Street, 31st Floor San Francisco, California 94104 (415) 393-8200

Approximate Date of Commencement of Proposed Sale to the Public: From time to time after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the only securities being registered on this form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box. o

If any of the securities being registered on this form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. x

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box and list the Securities Act of 1933 registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o______

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box and list the Securities Act of 1933 registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o______

If delivery of this prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, check the following box. o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

		Proposed Maximum	Proposed Maximum Aggregate	
Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered	Amount to be Registered	Aggregate Price Per Unit(1)	Offering Price(1)	Amount of Registration Fee
Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes due 2034 Common Stock, no par value per share(2)	\$247,427,000 (3)	100% N/A	\$247,427,000 N/A	\$ 31,350 (4)

- (1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(i) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The fee is calculated solely on the basis of the principal amount at maturity of the Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes due 2034.
- (2) Includes, with respect to each share of common stock, rights granted pursuant to the Registrant s Rights Agreement, dated as of May 2, 2002, between the Registrant and Computershare Trust Company, Inc., as Rights Agent. Until a triggering event thereunder, the rights trade with, and cannot be separated from, the Registrant s common stock.
- (3) Includes such indeterminate number of shares of the Registrant's common stock issuable upon conversion of the Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes due 2034 registered hereby. The Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes are initially convertible into 29.4652 shares of the Registrant's common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustment in certain circumstances. Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Registration Statement also covers such additional number of shares of the Registrant's common stock as may be issuable from time to time upon the conversion of the Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes as a result of stock splits, stock dividends, capitalizations or similar events.
- (4) Pursuant to Rule 457(i) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, no additional registration fee is required with respect to the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes because no additional consideration will be received upon conversion.

The Registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this

registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. The selling securityholders may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not a solicitation of an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED AUGUST 16, 2004

\$247,427,000 Principal Amount at Maturity of Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes due 2034 and Shares of Common Stock Issuable upon Conversion of the Notes

We originally issued these notes in private placement transactions in May 2004. This prospectus will be used by selling securityholders to resell their notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.

We issued the notes at an issue price of \$580.98 per note (58.098% of the principal amount at maturity). Interest on the notes accruing at the rate of 1.3798% per year on the principal amount at maturity (equivalent to a rate of 2.375% per year of the issue price), is payable semiannually in arrears in cash on May 16 and November 16 of each year, beginning November 16, 2004, until May 16, 2011. After that date, we will not pay cash interest on the notes prior to maturity. Instead, on May 16, 2034, the maturity date of the notes, a holder will receive \$1,000 per note. The original issue discount for non-tax purposes will accrue daily at a rate of 2.375% per year beginning on May 16, 2011 on a semiannual bond equivalent basis using a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. We purchased a portfolio of U.S. government securities that we pledged to secure the first six scheduled interest payments on the notes. Other than this pledge of U.S. government securities, the notes are unsecured, senior subordinated obligations and rank equally with our future senior subordinated indebtedness, if any, will rank junior to our existing and future senior indebtedness, and will effectively rank junior to the existing or future indebtedness of our subsidiaries.

Holders may convert each \$1,000 principal amount of their notes into 29.4652 shares of our common stock, subject to adjustment, only if: (1) the sale price of our common stock reaches, or the trading price of the notes falls below, specified thresholds, (2) the notes are called for redemption, or (3) specified corporate transactions or significant distributions to holders of our common stock have occurred. Upon a conversion, we may elect to deliver cash or a combination of cash and common stock in lieu of any common stock deliverable upon conversion.

Holders may require us to purchase for cash all or a portion of their notes on May 16, 2011 at a price of \$580.98 per note, on May 16, 2014 at a price of \$623.62 per note, on May 16, 2019 at a price of \$701.77 per note, on May 16, 2024 at a price of \$789.70 per note, and on May 16, 2029 at a price of \$888.65 per note, in each case plus accrued but unpaid interest, if any. In addition, if we experience a fundamental change as described in this prospectus, each holder may require us to repurchase all or a portion of its notes, subject to specified exceptions, at a price equal to the sum of the issue price, accrued original issue discount and accrued but unpaid cash interest and liquidated damages, if any, plus in certain circumstances, a make-whole premium. Upon a fundamental change, we may pay the repurchase price in cash or, in certain circumstances, we may choose to pay the repurchase price in shares of our common stock or a combination of cash and shares of our common stock.

We may redeem for cash all or a portion of the notes at any time on or after May 16, 2011, at a price equal to the sum of the original issue price, the accrued original issue discount and accrued but unpaid cash interest, if any, to the redemption date.

Since their original issuance, the notes and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes have been eligible for trading in the Private Offerings, Resales and Trading through Automated Linkages (PORTAL) system of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. However, notes sold by means of this prospectus and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion thereof will no longer be eligible for trading on the PORTAL Market. We do not intend to list the notes on any other automated quotation system or any securities exchange. Our common stock currently trades on the NASDAQ National Market under the symbol THOR. On August 12, 2004, the last reported sale price of our common stock on the NASDAQ National Market was \$9.75per share.

The selling securityholders will receive all of the net proceeds from sales of the securities and will pay all underwriting discounts and selling commissions, if any. We are responsible for the payment of other expenses incident to the registration of the securities. We will not receive any proceeds from this offering.

Investing in the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes involves risks that are described in the Risk Factors section beginning on page 6 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense

The date of this prospectus is, 2004.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Market And Industry Data	ii
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	ii
Summary	1
Risk Factors	6
Use Of Proceeds	18
Ratio Of Earnings To Fixed Charges	18
Description of Notes	19
Description of Capital Stock	42
Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations	44
Plan of Distribution	58
Legal Matters	60
Experts	60
Where You Can Find More Information	60
Incorporation Of Certain Documents By Reference	61

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. We have not authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus and the documents incorporated in this prospectus by reference are accurate only as of their respective dates. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

References in this prospectus to Thoratec, we, us and our refer to Thoratec Corporation, a company incorporated the State of California, and its direct and indirect subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise requires or otherwise specified in this prospectus.

Thoratec, the Thoratec logo, Thoralon, TLC-II, HeartMate, HeartPak and Vectra are registered trademarks, and Aria is a trademark, of Thoratec Corporation. HEMOCHRON, ProTime, Surgicutt, Tenderlett, tenderfoot and IRMA are registered trademarks of International Technidyne Corporation, or ITC, our wholly-owned subsidiary. Each trademark, trade name or service mark of any other company appearing in this prospectus belongs to its holder.

MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA

Market data used throughout this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, including information relating to our relative position in the medical device industry, is based on the good faith estimates of our management, which estimates are based upon their review of internal surveys, independent industry publications and other publicly available information. Although we believe these sources are reliable, we do not guarantee the accuracy or completeness of this information and we have not independently verified this information. Although we are not aware of any misstatements regarding the market and industry data presented in this prospectus, our estimates involve risks and uncertainties and are subject to change based on various factors, including those discussed under the heading Risk Factors.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein include forward-looking statements. For these statements, we claim the protection of the safe harbor for forward looking statements provided by Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. We have based these forward-looking statements on our current expectations and projections about future events. Our

ii

actual results could differ materially from those discussed in, or implied by, these forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements are identified by words such as believe, anticipate, expect, intend, plan, may, other similar expressions. In addition, any statements that refer to expectations, projections or other characterizations of future events or circumstances are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include, but are not necessarily limited to, those relating to:

our ability to obtain and maintain regulatory approval of our products for sale in the United States and internationally;

the results and timing of our clinical trials;

reimbursement policies and decisions by government agencies and third party payors;

other competing therapies that may currently, or in the future, be available to heart failure patients;

our plans to develop and market new products and the rate of market penetration of our new products; and

our ability to improve our financial performance.

Factors that could cause actual results or conditions to differ from those anticipated by these and other forward-looking statements include those more fully described in the Risk Factors section of this prospectus and in the Competition, Patients and Proprietary Technology, Government Regulation, Risk Factors, Results of Operations, Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures About Market Risk, and Liquidity and Capital Resources sections contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 3, 2004 and our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended July 3, 2004 and the risks discussed in our other SEC filings, which identify important risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in the forward-looking statements and in other documents we file with the SEC. We are not obligated to update or revise these forward-looking statements to reflect new events or circumstances.

We urge you to consider these factors carefully in evaluating the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus. All subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements attributable to our company or persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by these cautionary statements. The forward-looking statements included in this prospectus are made only as of the date of this prospectus. We do not intend, and undertake no obligation, to update these forward-looking statements.

iii

SUMMARY

Overview

We are a leading manufacturer of circulatory support products for use by patients with congestive heart failure, or CHF. According to the American Heart Association, 4.9 million patients in the United States suffer from CHF and an additional 550,000 patients are diagnosed with this disease annually. We were the first company to receive approval from the United States Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, to commercially market a ventricular assist device, or VAD, to treat patients with late-stage heart failure, which comprises approximately 5% to 10% of the CHF patient population. Our VADs are used primarily by these CHF patients to perform some or all of the pumping function of the heart and we currently offer the widest range of products to serve this market. We believe that our long-standing reputation for quality and innovation and our excellent relationships with leading cardiovascular surgeons worldwide position us to capture growth opportunities in the expanding CHF market.

Our three major product groups are:

Circulatory Support Products. Our circulatory support products include VADs for the short-term and long-term treatment of congestive heart failure. We believe that our products address more aspects of CHF than the products of any other cardiac assist device company.

Vascular Graft Products. We have developed small diameter grafts using our proprietary materials to address the vascular access market. Our grafts are sold in the United States and internationally for use in hemodialysis patients.

Point-of-Care Diagnostics. We are a leading supplier of point-of-care blood diagnostics test systems that provide fast, accurate blood test results to improve patient management, reduce healthcare costs and improve patient outcomes.

Corporate Information

We were incorporated in California in March 1976. On February 14, 2001, we changed our name from Thoratec Laboratories Corporation to Thoratec Corporation. Our executive offices are located at 6035 Stoneridge Drive, Pleasanton, California 94588, and our telephone number is (925) 847-8600. Our website address is http://www.thoratec.com. The information found on our website and on websites linked from it are not incorporated into or otherwise made a part of this prospectus.

The Offering

The following is a brief summary of certain terms of this offering. For a more complete description of the terms of the notes, see Description of Notes in this prospectus.

Issuer Thoratec Corporation, a California corporation.

Notes offered \$247,427,000 aggregate principal amount at maturity of senior subordinated

convertible notes due 2034. Each note will have a principal amount at maturity of \$1,000 and was issued at a price of \$580.98 per note (58.098% of the principal

amount at maturity).

Maturity May 16, 2034.

Cash interest 1.3798% per year on the principal amount at maturity (equivalent to a rate of

2.375% per year on the issue price), payable semiannually in arrears in cash on May 16 and November 16 of each year, beginning November 16, 2004 until

May 16, 2011.

Original issue discount We issued the notes at an issue price significantly below the principal

amount at maturity of the notes. As a result, the original issue discount, for non-tax purposes, will accrue daily at a rate of 2.375% per year beginning on May 16, 2011, calculated on a semiannual bond equivalent basis using a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months.

Security

We purchased and pledged to the trustee under the indenture for the exclusive benefit of the holders of the notes approximately \$9.8 million of U.S. government securities, which we expect will be sufficient, upon receipt of scheduled principal and interest payments thereon, to provide for payment in full of the first six scheduled interest payments, but not liquidated damages, if any, on the notes when due. The notes will not otherwise be secured.

Conversion rights

If the conditions for conversion are satisfied, for each \$1,000 principal amount at maturity of notes surrendered for conversion you will receive 29.4652 shares of our common stock, which we refer to in this prospectus as the conversion rate.

In lieu of delivering shares of our common stock upon notice of conversion of all or any portion of the notes, we may elect to pay holders surrendering notes an amount in cash per note (or a portion of a note) equal to the average sale price of our common stock for the five consecutive trading days immediately following (a) the date of our notice of our election to deliver cash if we have not given notice of redemption or (b) the conversion date, in the case of conversion following our notice of redemption specifying that we intend to deliver cash upon conversion, in either case multiplied by the conversion rate in effect on that date. If an event of default (other than a default in a cash payment upon conversion of the notes) has occurred and is continuing, we may not pay cash upon conversion of any notes or portion of the notes (other than cash for fractional shares). A holder of a note otherwise entitled to a fractional share will receive cash equal to the applicable portion of the closing price of our common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the conversion date.

The conversion rate may be adjusted for certain reasons, but will not be adjusted for accrued original issue discount or accrued but unpaid cash interest. Upon conversion, a holder will not receive any cash payment representing accrued but unpaid cash interest. Instead, accrued but unpaid cash interest will be deemed paid upon payment of the conversion price in cash or a combination of cash and common stock.

At any time after September 30, 2004, holders may surrender notes for conversion, if, as of the last day of the preceding calendar quarter, the closing sale price of our common stock for at least 20 trading days in a period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the last trading day of such preceding calendar quarter is more than 120% of the accreted conversion price per share of common stock on the last day of such preceding calendar quarter for any one quarter. If the foregoing condition is satisfied, then the notes will thereafter be convertible at any time at the option of the holder, through maturity. The accreted conversion price per share as of any day will equal the sum of the issue price of the note plus the accrued original issue discount to that day, divided by the then

applicable conversion rate.

Holders may surrender notes for conversion at any time on or prior to May 16, 2029 during the five business day period after any five consecutive trading day period in which the trading price per note for each day of that

period was less than 98% of the product of the closing sale price of our common stock and the conversion rate on each such day; provided that if on the day prior to any conversion pursuant to this trading price condition the closing sale price of our common stock is greater than the accreted conversion price but less than or equal to 120% of the accreted conversion price, then holders will receive upon conversion, in lieu of shares of common stock based on the conversion rate, cash or common stock or a combination of cash and common stock at our option with a value equal to the accreted principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid cash interest and liquidated damages, if any, as of the conversion date.

Notes or portions of notes in integral multiples of \$1,000 principal amount at maturity called for redemption may be surrendered for conversion until the close of business on the second business day prior to the redemption date. In addition, if we make a significant distribution to our shareholders or if we are a party to certain consolidations, mergers or share exchanges, notes may be surrendered for conversion, as provided in Description of Notes Conversion Rights.

Redemption of notes at our option

We may redeem, for cash, all or a portion of the notes at any time on or after May 16, 2011, at a price equal to the sum of the issue price and the accrued original issue discount, plus accrued and unpaid cash interest, if any, to the redemption date. See Description of Notes Redemption of Notes at Our Option.

Purchase of the notes by Thoratec at the option of the holder

Holders may require us to purchase all or a portion of their notes on each of the following dates at the following prices, plus accrued but unpaid cash interest, if any, to the purchase date:

On May 16, 2011 at a price of \$580.98 per note;

On May 16, 2014 at a price of \$623.62 per note;

On May 16, 2019 at a price of \$701.77 per note;

On May 16, 2024 at a price of \$789.70 per note; and

On May 16, 2029 at a price of \$888.65 per note.

We may only pay the purchase price in cash and not in common stock.

Fundamental Change

If we undergo a fundamental change (as described in this prospectus), except in certain circumstances, you will have the option to require us to repurchase all or any portion of your notes. The fundamental change repurchase price will be the sum of the issue price and accrued original issue discount plus accrued but unpaid cash interest and liquidated damages, if any, plus, in certain circumstances, a make-whole premium. Upon a fundamental change we may pay the repurchase price in cash or, in certain circumstances, we may choose to pay the repurchase price in shares of our common stock or a combination of cash and shares of our common stock.

Ranking The notes:

are our general senior subordinated unsecured obligations (except as set forth in Description of Notes $\,$ Security $\,$);

are subordinated in right of payment to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness (except as set forth in Description of Notes Security); and

are structurally subordinated to any present and future secured indebtedness of Thoratec Corporation as well as indebtedness and liabilities of our subsidiaries.

At July 3, 2004, we had no outstanding indebtedness other than trade payables and the notes. Because the notes are subordinated, in the event of bankruptcy, liquidation or dissolution and acceleration of or payment default on senior indebtedness, holders of the notes will not receive any payment until holders of senior or secured indebtedness have been paid in full. The terms of the indenture under which the notes are issued do not limit our ability to incur additional indebtedness.

Use of proceeds

The selling securityholders will receive all of the proceeds from the sale of the notes and the common stock pursuant to this prospectus, and we will receive none of the proceeds.

Registration rights

We entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchaser of the notes pursuant to which we agreed, for the benefit of holders, to:

file with the Securities and Exchange Commission within 90 days after the original issue date of the notes, and

use reasonable best efforts to cause to become effective within 180 days after the original issue date of the notes,

a shelf registration statement with respect to the resale of the notes and the shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes. We will keep such shelf registration statement effective until the earlier of the (1) sale pursuant to the shelf registration statement of all the notes and the shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes and (2) expiration of the holding period applicable to such securities held by persons who are not affiliates of Thoratec under Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act of 1933, or any successor provision, subject to certain permitted exceptions. We will be required to pay liquidated damages to the holders of the notes if we fail to comply with our obligations to register the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes or the registration statement does not become effective within the specified time periods. See Description of Notes Registration Rights.

Guarantees

None.

Sinking fund

None.

DTC eligibility

The notes were issued in fully registered book-entry form and are represented by one or more permanent global notes without coupons. Global notes were deposited with a custodian for and registered in the name of a nominee of The

Depository Trust Company (DTC) in New York, New York. Beneficial interests in global notes will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC and its direct and indirect participants, and your interest in any global note may not be exchanged for certificated notes, except in the limited circumstances described herein. See Description of Notes Global Notes; Book Entry; Form.

Trading	Since their initial issuance, the notes have been eligible for trading in the PORTAL Market of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. However, notes sold by means of this prospectus will no longer be eligible for trading on the PORTAL Market. We do not intend to list the notes on any other automated quotation system or any securities exchange. Furthermore, we can provide no assurances as to the liquidity of, or trading market for, the notes.
NASDAQ symbol for our common stock	Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ National Market under the symbol THOR.
Risk factors	See Risk Factors beginning on page 6 of this prospectus and other information included in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus for a discussion of factors you should consider carefully before deciding to invest in the notes. 5

RISK FACTORS

Our business faces many risks. The risks described below are what we believe to be the material risks facing our company and holders of the notes. However, the risks described below may not be the only risks we face. Additional risks that we do not yet know of or that we currently believe are immaterial may also impair our business operations. If any of the events or circumstances described in the following risk factors actually occurs, our business, financial condition or results of operations could suffer, and the trading price of our common stock or the notes offered hereby could decline significantly. You should consider the following risks, as well as the other information included in and incorporated by reference into this prospectus before deciding to invest in the notes.

Risks Related to Our Business

We have a history of net losses.

We were founded in 1976 and we have a history of incurring losses from operations. As of July 3, 2004, our accumulated deficit was approximately \$66.1 million. We anticipate that our expenses will increase as a result of increased pre-clinical and clinical testing, research and development and selling, general and administrative expenses. We could also incur significant additional costs in connection with our business development activities and the development and marketing of new products and indicated uses for our existing products. Such costs could prevent us from achieving or maintaining profitability in future periods.

Since our physician and hospital customers depend on third party reimbursement, if third party payors fail to provide appropriate levels of reimbursement for our products, our results of operations will be harmed.

Significant uncertainty exists as to the reimbursement status of newly approved health care products such as VADs and vascular grafts, which in turn can delay or prevent adoption in volume by hospitals. Government and other third party payors are increasingly attempting to contain health care costs. Payors are attempting to contain costs by, for example, limiting coverage and the level of reimbursement of new therapeutic products. Payors are also attempting to contain costs by refusing, in some cases, to provide any coverage for uses of approved products for disease indications other than those for which the FDA has granted marketing approval.

To date, a majority of private insurers with whom we have been involved and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid, referred to as CMS, have determined to reimburse some portion of the cost of our VADs and our diagnostic and vascular graft products, but we cannot estimate what portion of such costs will be reimbursed and our products may not continue to be approved for reimbursement. In addition, changes in the health care system may affect the reimbursability of future products. If coverage is not expanded or if the reimbursement levels are not increased or are partially or completely reduced, our revenues would be reduced.

If we fail to obtain approval from the FDA and from foreign regulatory authorities, we cannot market and sell our products under development in the United States and in other countries, and if we fail to adhere to ongoing FDA Ouality System Regulations, the FDA may withdraw our market clearance or take other action.

Before we can market new products in the United States, we must obtain clearance from the FDA. This process is lengthy and uncertain. In the United States, one must obtain clearance from the FDA of a 510(k) premarket notification or approval of a more extensive submission known as a pre-market approval, or PMA, application. If the FDA concludes that any of our products does not meet the requirements to obtain clearance under Section 510(k) of the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, then we would be required to file a PMA application. The process for a PMA application is lengthy, expensive and typically requires extensive pre-clinical and clinical trial data. Pre-clinical data may need to be obtained in accordance with FDA good laboratory practices.

We may not obtain clearance of a 510(k) notification or approval of a PMA application with respect to any of our products on a timely basis, if at all. If we fail to obtain timely clearance or approval for our products, we will not be able to market and sell our products, harming our ability to generate revenue. The FDA may also limit the claims that we can make about our products. We may also be required to obtain clearance of a 510(k) notification or PMA Supplement from the FDA before we can market products that have been cleared, but we have since modified or that we subsequently wish to market for new disease indications.

The FDA also requires us to adhere to Quality System Regulations, which include production design controls, testing, quality control, storage and documentation procedures. The FDA may at any time inspect our facilities to determine whether we have adequate compliance. Compliance with Quality System Regulations for medical devices is difficult and costly. In addition, we may not be found to be compliant as a result of future changes in, or interpretations of, regulations by the FDA or other regulatory agencies. If we do not achieve compliance, the FDA may withdraw marketing clearance, require product recall or take other enforcement action, which in each case would harm our business. Any change or modification to a device is required to be made in compliance with Quality System Regulations, which compliance may cause interruptions or delays in the marketing and sale of our products. The FDA also requires device manufacturers to submit reports regarding deaths, serious injuries and certain malfunctions relating to use of their products.

Sales of our products outside the United States are subject to foreign regulatory requirements that vary from country to country. The time required to obtain approvals from foreign countries may be longer or shorter than that required for FDA approval, and requirements for foreign licensing may differ from FDA requirements.

The federal, state and foreign laws and regulations regarding the manufacture and sale of our products are subject to future changes, as are administrative interpretations and policies of regulatory agencies. If we fail to comply with applicable federal, state or foreign laws or regulations, we could be subject to enforcement actions. Enforcement actions could include product seizures, recalls, withdrawal of clearances or approvals, and civil and criminal penalties, which in each case would harm our business.

If hospitals do not conduct Destination Therapy procedures using our VAD, our product sales will be diminished.

The use of our VADs as long-term therapy in patients who are not candidates for heart transplantation (Destination Therapy) was approved by the FDA in 2002, and was approved for reimbursement by the CMS in late 2003.

The number of Destination Therapy procedures actually performed is dependent on many factors, most of which are out of our direct control, including:

the number of CMS sites approved for Destination Therapy;

the clinical outcomes of Destination Therapy procedures;

cardiology and referring physician education, and their commitment to Destination Therapy;

the economics of the Destination Therapy procedure for individual hospitals, which includes the costs of the VAD and related pre- and post- operative procedures and their reimbursement;

the impact of changes in reimbursement rates on the timing of purchases of VADs for Destination Therapy; and

the economics for individual hospitals of not conducting a Destination Therapy procedure, including the costs and related reimbursements of long-term hospitalization.

The different outcomes of these and other factors, and their timing, will have a significant impact on our future results. Sales of our VADs for Destination Therapy have proved slower than we had originally anticipated, and we are unable to predict when, if ever, these sales will generate significant revenue for us.

The long and variable sales and deployment cycles for our VAD systems may cause our revenue and operating results to vary significantly, which increases the risk of an operating loss for any given fiscal quarter.

Our VAD systems have lengthy sales cycles and we may incur substantial sales and marketing expenses and expend significant effort without making a sale. Even after making the decision to purchase our VAD systems, our customers often deploy our products slowly. For example, the length of time between initial contact with cardiac surgeons and the purchase of our VAD systems is generally between nine and eighteen months. In addition, the cardiac centers that buy the majority of our products are usually led by cardiac surgeons who are heavily recruited

by competing centers or by centers looking to increase their profiles. When one of these surgeons moves between centers we sometimes experience a temporary but significant reduction in purchases by the departed center while it replaces its lead surgeon. As a result, it is difficult for us to predict the quarter in which our customers may purchase our VAD systems and our revenue and operating results may vary significantly from quarter to quarter, which increases the risk of an operating loss for us for any given quarter. In particular, sales of our VADs for Destination Therapy have been lower than we had originally anticipated, and we cannot predict when, if ever, sales of our VADs for this indication will generate significant revenue.

Physicians may not accept or continue to accept our products and products under development.

The success of our current and future products will require acceptance or continued acceptance by cardiovascular and vascular surgeons and other medical professionals. Such acceptance will depend on clinical results and the conclusion by these professionals that our products are safe, cost-effective and acceptable methods of treatment. Even if the safety and efficacy of our future products are established, physicians may elect not to use them for a number of reasons. These reasons could include the high cost of our VAD systems, restrictions on coverage or unfavorable reimbursement from health care payors. Also, economic, psychological, ethical and other concerns may limit general acceptance of our ventricular assist, graft and other products.

Our future product sales will be affected by the number of heart transplants conducted.

A significant amount of our current product sales is generated by our VADs implanted temporarily in patients awaiting heart transplants. The number of heart transplants conducted worldwide depends on the number of hearts available to transplant, which number in turn depends on the death rate of otherwise healthy people from events such as automobile accidents. To the extent that public safety measures and technological improvements, such as automobile air bags and anti-lock brakes, are successfully implemented, the availability of these hearts to transplant may not grow significantly, and may trend downward.

We have experienced rapid growth and changes in our business, and our failure to manage this and any future growth could harm our business.

As a result of our merger with Thermo Cardio Systems, Inc. in February 2001, referred to as the Merger, the number of our employees increased significantly, and has continued to grow. The number of our employees increased from 183 on December 30, 2000 to 899 on July 3, 2004. We expect to continue increasing the number of our employees, and we may suffer if we do not manage and train our new employees effectively. Our product sales may not continue to grow at a rate sufficient to support the costs associated with an increasing number of employees. Any future periods of rapid growth may place significant strains on our managerial, financial and other resources. The rate of any future expansion, in combination with our complex technologies and products, may demand an unusually high level of managerial effectiveness in anticipating, planning, coordinating and meeting our operational needs as well as the needs of our customers.

If we fail to successfully introduce new products, our future growth may suffer.

As part of our growth strategy, we intend to develop and introduce a number of new products and product improvements. We also intend to develop new indications for our existing products. For example, we are currently developing updated versions of our HeartMate products. If we do not introduce these new products, product improvements and new indications on a timely basis, or if they are not well accepted by the market, our future growth may suffer.

Amortization of our intangible assets, which represent a significant portion of our total assets, will adversely affect our net income and we may never realize the full value of our intangible assets.

As of July 3, 2004, we had \$253.5 million of net intangible assets, representing 45.9% of our total assets and 79.3% of our shareholders equity. These intangible assets consist primarily of goodwill and other intangible assets arising from the Merger and our trademarks and patented technology. Amortization expense relating to these intangible assets for the first half and second quarter of 2004 were \$5.9 million and \$2.9 million, respectively.

Ongoing amortization of purchased intangibles will reduce our net income or increase our net loss.

We may not receive the recorded value for our intangible assets if we sell or liquidate our business or assets. The material concentration of intangible assets increases the risk of a large charge to earnings in the event that the revenue from, and recoverability of, these intangible assets is impaired. In the event of such a charge to net income, the market price of our common stock could be adversely affected. For example, in the first quarter of 2004, we completed an assessment of the final results from the feasibility clinical trial for the Aria CABG graft, which was ongoing through fiscal 2003. Based on the clinical trial results, we determined not to devote additional resources to development of the Aria graft. Upon the decision to discontinue product development, we recorded an impairment charge of approximately \$9.0 million as of January 3, 2004 to write off purchased intangible assets related to the Aria graft, recorded as a result of the Merger.

We rely on specialized suppliers for certain components and materials in our products and alternative suppliers may not be available.

We depend on a number of custom-designed components and materials supplied by other companies including, in some cases, single source suppliers for components and materials used in our VAD products and blood testing products. For example, a single source currently manufactures and supplies the heart valves used in our HeartMate products. We do not have long-term written agreements with most of our vendors and receive components on a purchase order basis only. If we need alternative sources for key raw materials or component parts for any reason, such alternative sources may not be available and our inventory may not be sufficient to fill orders before we find alternative suppliers or begin manufacturing these components or materials ourselves. Cessation or interruption of sales of circulatory support products would seriously harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Alternative suppliers, if available, may not agree to supply us. In addition, we may need to obtain FDA approval before using new suppliers or manufacturing our own components or materials. Existing suppliers could also be subject to an FDA enforcement action, which could also disrupt our supplies. If alternative suppliers are not available, we may not have the expertise or resources necessary to produce these materials or component parts internally.

Because of the long product development cycle in our business, suppliers may discontinue components upon which we rely before the end of life of our products. In addition, the timing of the discontinuation may not allow us time to develop and obtain FDA approval for a replacement component before we use up inventory of the legacy component.

If suppliers discontinue components on which we rely, we may have to:

pay premium prices to our suppliers to keep their production lines open or to alternative suppliers;

buy substantial inventory to take us through the scheduled end of life of our product, or through such time that we will have a replacement product developed and approved by the FDA; or

stop shipping the product in which the legacy component is used once our inventory of the discontinued component is exhausted.

Any of these interruptions in the supply of our materials could result in substantial reductions in revenue and increases in our production costs.

If we fail to compete successfully against our existing or potential competitors, our product sales or operating results may be harmed.

Competition from medical device companies and medical device subsidiaries of health care and pharmaceutical companies is intense and is expected to increase. Competitors for the VAD system include World Heart Corporation and ABIOMED, Inc. Principal competitors in the vascular graft market include W.L. Gore, Inc., C.R. Bard and Boston Scientific Corporation. Principal competitors in the hospital coagulation and blood gas

monitoring equipment market include the Cardiac Surgery Division of Medtronic, Inc., iSTAT, Radiometer, Bayer, Inc., and Instrument Laboratories. Our primary competitor in the skin incision device market is Becton, Dickson and Company. Competitors in the alternate site (non-hospital) point-of-care diagnostics market include Roche Holding AG and Hemo-Sense.

Many of our competitors have substantially greater financial, technical, distribution, marketing and manufacturing resources than we have. Accordingly, our competitors may be able to develop, manufacture and market products more efficiently and at a lower cost than we can. We expect that the key competitive factors will include the relative speed with which we can:

develop products;

complete clinical testing;

receive regulatory approvals; and

manufacture and sell commercial quantities of products.

Additionally, our competitors may succeed in developing and marketing technologies and products that are more effective than ours. Any such products may render our technology and products obsolete or noncompetitive. In addition, new surgical procedures and medications could be developed that replace or reduce the importance of current procedures that use our products.

We may encounter problems manufacturing our products.

We may encounter difficulties manufacturing our products. We do not have experience in manufacturing some of our products in the commercial quantities that might be required if we receive FDA approval of several or all of the products and indications currently under development. We transferred the manufacturing operations for the HeartMate from Woburn, Massachusetts to Pleasanton, California and, in the first half of 2003, received clearance from the FDA to begin manufacturing the HeartMate in this new location. If we have difficulties manufacturing our products, our business will be harmed.

Since we depend upon distributors, if we lose a distributor or a distributor fails to perform, our operations will be harmed.

With the exception of Canada and the larger countries in Europe, we sell our VAD and HeartMate systems in foreign markets through distributors. In addition, we sell our vascular access graft products through the Bard Peripheral Vascular division of C.R. Bard Corporation in the United States, Europe and selected countries in Scandinavia, the Middle East and Northern Africa and through Goodman Co. Ltd. in Japan. Substantially all of the international operations, and a large amount of the domestic operations of our ITC subsidiary are conducted through distributors. For the six months ended July 3, 2004, 19% of our total product sales were through Cardinal Healthcare, a distributor of our blood coagulation testing equipment and skin incision devices.

To the extent we rely on distributors, our success will depend upon the efforts of others, over which we may have little control. If we lose a distributor or a distributor fails to perform to our expectations, our revenues will be harmed.

Changes we make to our method of distributing and selling our products could hurt our relationship with distributors and their customers.

Following our recent acquisition of the IRMA product line of blood gas analyzers, commencing in March 2004, we changed our manner of distribution of our Hemochron and IRMA product lines to our hospital point-of-care customers in the United States from a distributor model to a direct sales model. Sales of these products represented approximately \$3.9 million of our sales in the second quarter of 2004.

This transition will include expanding the sales, technical service, customer service and shipping headcount at our ITC subsidiary in order to provide our customers with the support and service that they historically obtained from our distributors. We expect our sales, general and administrative costs to increase. We expect the transition process to conclude in early 2005 when the last distributor will have been converted and the United States will be served exclusively by ITC on a direct basis. This transition and its execution involves significant risks, including:

the alienation of distributors when they are informed of our plans;

the promotion by our former distributors of products from competitors rather than our products;

the potential loss of customers who prefer to deal with a particular distributor; and

the challenges and costs associated with building an effective direct sales force.

If we fail to build an effective direct sales force for our Hemochron and IRMA product lines, our revenues may fail to increase as expected or could decrease, which could adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

Our inability to protect our proprietary technologies or an infringement of others patents could harm our competitive position.

We rely on patents, trade secrets, copyrights, know-how, trademarks, license agreements and contractual provisions to establish our intellectual property rights and protect our products. These legal means, however, afford only limited protection and may not adequately protect our rights. In addition, we cannot assure you that any of our pending patent applications will issue. The Patent and Trademark Office, or PTO, may deny or significantly narrow claims made under patent applications and the issued patents, if any, may not provide us with commercial protection. We could incur substantial costs in proceedings before the PTO or in any future litigation to enforce our patents in court. These proceedings could result in adverse decisions as to the validity and/or enforceability of our patents. In addition, the laws of some of the countries in which our products are or may be sold may not protect our products and intellectual property to the same extent as U.S. laws, if at all. We may be unable to protect our rights in trade secrets and unpatented proprietary technology in these countries.

Our commercially available VAD products, which account for a significant portion of our sales, generally are not protected by any patents. We rely principally on trade secret protection and, to a lesser extent, patents to protect our rights to the HeartMate. We rely principally on patents to protect our coagulation testing equipment, skin incision devices, Hemochron disposable cuvettes, IRMA analyzer, IRMA disposable cartridges, and Hgb Pro disposable test strips.

We seek to protect our trade secrets and unpatented proprietary technology, in part, with confidentiality agreements with our employees and consultants. Although it is our policy to require that all employees and consultants sign such agreements, we cannot assure you that every person who gains or has gained access to such information has done so. Moreover, these agreements may be breached and we may not have an adequate remedy.

Our products may be found to infringe prior or future patents owned by others. We may need to acquire licenses under patents belonging to others for technology potentially useful or necessary, and such licenses may not be available to us. We could incur substantial costs in defending suits brought against us on such patents or in bringing suits to protect our patents or patents licensed by us against infringement.

For example, in 2003, a patent infringement claim was filed against the Company by Bodycote Materials Testing Canada, Inc. and David C. MacGregor, M.D. related to materials used in the HeartMate LVAS. On February 3, 2004,

the Company settled the claim and recorded a charge of \$2.3 million in the fourth quarter of 2003 for the settlement and related legal costs.

Product liability claims could damage our reputation and hurt our financial results.

Our business exposes us to an inherent risk of potential product liability claims related to the

manufacturing, marketing and sale of human medical devices. We maintain only a limited amount of product liability insurance. Our insurance policies generally must be renewed on an annual basis. We may not be able to maintain or increase such insurance on acceptable terms or at reasonable costs, and such insurance may not provide us with adequate coverage against potential liabilities. A successful claim brought against us in excess of, or outside of, our insurance coverage could seriously harm our financial condition and results of operations. Claims against us, regardless of their merit or potential outcome, may also reduce our ability to obtain physician endorsement of our products or expand our business.

Identified quality problems can result in substantial costs and write-downs.

FDA regulations require us to track materials used in the manufacture of our products, so that any problems identified in a finished product can easily be traced back to other finished products containing the defective materials. In some instances, identified quality issues require scrapping or expensive rework of the affected lot(s), not just the tested defective product and could also require us to stop shipments.

In addition, since some of our products are used in situations where a malfunction can be life threatening, identified quality issues can result in the recall and replacement, generally free of charge, of substantial amounts of product already implanted or otherwise in the marketplace.

Any quality issue identified can therefore result in substantial costs and write offs, which could materially harm our financial results.

If we make acquisitions or divestitures, we could encounter difficulties that harm our business.

We may acquire companies, products or technologies that we believe to be complementary to our business. If we do so, we may have difficulty integrating the acquired personnel, operations, products or technologies. In addition, acquisitions may dilute our earnings per share, disrupt our ongoing business, distract our management and employees and increase our expenses, which could harm our business. We may also sell businesses or assets as part of our strategy or if we receive offers from third parties. If we do so, we may sell an asset or business for less than its full value.

Our non-U.S. sales present special risks.

During the six months ended July 3, 2004 and the year ended 2003, sales originating outside the United States and U.S. export sales accounted for approximately 21% and 19%, respectively, of our total product sales. We anticipate that sales outside the United States and U.S. export sales will continue to account for a significant percentage of our product sales and we intend to continue to expand our presence in international markets. Non-U.S. sales are subject to a number of special risks. For example:

we generally sell many of our products at a lower price outside the United States;

sales agreements may be difficult to enforce;

receivables may be difficult to collect through a foreign country s legal system;

foreign customers may have longer payment cycles;

foreign countries may impose additional withholding taxes or otherwise tax our foreign income, impose tariffs or adopt other restrictions on foreign trade;

U.S. export licenses may be difficult to obtain;

intellectual property rights may be more difficult to enforce in foreign countries;

terrorist activity may interrupt distribution channels or adversely impact our customers or employees;

and

fluctuations in exchange rates may affect product demand and adversely affect the profitability, in U.S. dollars, of products sold in foreign markets where payments are made in local currencies.

Any of these events could harm our operations or operating results.

Any claims relating to improper handling, storage or disposal of hazardous chemicals and biomaterials could be time consuming and costly.

Producing our products requires the use of hazardous materials, including chemicals and biomaterials. We cannot eliminate the risk of accidental contamination or discharge and any resultant injury from these materials.

We could be subject to both criminal liability and civil damages in the event of an improper or unauthorized release of, or exposure of individuals to, hazardous materials. In addition, claimants may sue us for injury or contamination that results from our use or the use by third parties of these materials, and our liability may exceed our total assets. Compliance with environmental laws and regulations is expensive, and current or future environmental regulations may impair our research, development or production efforts or harm our operating results.

The occurrence of a catastrophic disaster or other similar events could cause damage to our facilities and equipment, which would require us to cease or curtail operations.

We are vulnerable to damage from various types of disasters, including earthquake, fire, terrorist acts, flood, power loss, communications failures and similar events. For example, in October 1989, a major earthquake that caused significant property damage and a number of fatalities struck near the area in which our Pleasanton, California facility is located. If any such disaster were to occur, we may not be able to operate our business at our facilities, which could seriously harm our business and operations, in particular because our premises require FDA approval, which could result in significant delays before we can manufacture product from a replacement facility. The insurance we maintain may not be adequate to cover our losses resulting from disasters or other business interruptions.

Fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates could result in declines in our reported sales and earnings.

Because some of our international sales are denominated in local currencies and not in U.S. dollars, our reported sales and earnings are subject to fluctuations in foreign exchange rates. At present, we use forward foreign currency contracts to hedge the gains and losses created by the remeasurement of non-functional currency denominated assets and liabilities. However, we do not engage in hedge exposures that will arise from future sales. As a result, sales occurring in the future that are denominated in foreign currencies may be translated into U.S. dollars at a less favorable rate than our current exchange rate environment resulting in reduced revenues and earnings.

The competition for qualified personnel is particularly intense in our industry. If we are unable to retain or hire key personnel, we may not be able to sustain or grow our business.

Our ability to operate successfully and manage our potential future growth depends significantly upon retaining key research, technical, sales, marketing, managerial and financial personnel, and attracting and retaining additional highly qualified personnel in these areas. We face intense competition for such personnel, and we may not be able to attract and retain these individuals. We compete with numerous companies, as well as universities and nonprofit research organizations throughout all our locations. The loss of key personnel for any reason or our inability to hire and retain additional qualified personnel in the future could prevent us from sustaining or growing our business. Our success will depend in large part on the continued services of our research, managerial and manufacturing personnel. We cannot assure you that we will continue to be able to attract and retain sufficient qualified personnel.

Our debt obligations expose us to risks that could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition, and prevent us from fulfilling our obligations under the notes.

We have a substantial level of debt. As of July 3, 2004, excluding trade payables, we had \$143.8 million of outstanding indebtedness. The level of our indebtedness, among other things, could:

make it difficult for us to make payments on our debt as described below;

make it difficult for us to obtain any necessary financing in the future for working capital, capital expenditures, debt service, acquisitions or general corporate purposes;

limit our flexibility in planning for or reacting to changes in our business;

reduce funds available for use in our operations;

impair our ability to incur additional debt because of financial and other restrictive covenants proposed for any such additional debt;

make us more vulnerable in the event of a downturn in our business or an increase in interest rates; or

place us at a possible competitive disadvantage relative to less leveraged competitors and competitors that have better access to capital resources.

If we experience a decline in revenues due to any of the factors described in this Risk Factors section or otherwise, we could have difficulty paying interest or principal amounts due on our indebtedness. If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flow or otherwise obtain funds necessary to make required payments, or if we fail to comply with the various requirements of our indebtedness, including the notes, we would be in default, which would permit the holders of our indebtedness to accelerate the maturity of the indebtedness and could cause defaults under our other indebtedness. Any default under our indebtedness could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition.

The notes are unsecured and rank pari passu with our other senior subordinated debt; the notes are subordinated to our senior debt and structurally subordinated to all liabilities of our subsidiaries.

The notes are unsecured (except to the limited extent described under Description of Notes Security) and subordinated in right of payment in full to all of our senior indebtedness (including secured indebtedness). As a result, in the event of any liquidation, dissolution, bankruptcy or upon acceleration of the notes due to an event of default under the indenture governing the notes and in certain other events, our assets will be available to pay obligations on the notes only after all such senior indebtedness has been paid in full. As of July 3, 2004, excluding trade payables, we had \$143.8 of indebtedness outstanding.

None of our subsidiaries has guaranteed our obligations under, or has any obligation to pay any amounts due on, the notes. As a result, the notes are effectively subordinated to all liabilities of our subsidiaries. Our rights and the rights of our creditors, including holders of the notes, to participate in the assets of any of our subsidiaries upon their liquidation or recapitalization will generally be subject to the prior claims of those subsidiaries creditors. The ability of our subsidiaries to pay dividends and make other payments to us may be restricted by, among other things, applicable corporate and other laws and regulations, as well as agreements to which our subsidiaries may become a party. As of July 3, 2004, our subsidiaries had no outstanding indebtedness other than trade payables and intercompany liabilities.

The notes do not restrict our ability to incur additional debt or to take other actions that could negatively impact holders of the notes.

We are not restricted under the terms of the notes from incurring additional indebtedness, including other

senior, senior subordinated or secured debt. In addition, the limited covenants applicable to the notes do not restrict our ability to pay dividends, issue or repurchase stock or other securities or require us to achieve or maintain any minimum financial results relating to our financial position or results of operations. Our ability to recapitalize, incur additional debt and take a number of other actions that are not limited by the terms of the notes could have the effect of diminishing our ability to make payments on the notes when due. In addition, the indenture does not afford protection to holders of the notes in the event of a fundamental change except to the extent described under Description of Notes Repurchase of the Notes at the Option of Holders upon a Fundamental Change.

We may be unable to repay or repurchase the notes or our other indebtedness.

At maturity, the entire outstanding principal amount of the notes will become due and payable. You may also require us to repurchase the notes on May 16 in each of the years 2011, 2014, 2019, 2024 and 2029. In addition, if a fundamental change, as defined under Description of Notes Repurchase of the Notes at the Option of Holders upon a Fundamental Change, occurs, you may require us to repurchase all or a portion of your notes. We may not have sufficient funds or may be unable to arrange for additional financing to pay the principal amount due at maturity or the repurchase price of the notes. Any future borrowing arrangements or debt agreements to which we become a party may contain restrictions on or prohibitions against our repayment or repurchase of the notes. If we are prohibited from repaying or repurchasing the notes, we could try to obtain the consent of lenders under those arrangements, or we could attempt to refinance the borrowings that contain the restrictions. If we do not obtain the necessary consents or refinance the borrowings, we will be unable to repay or repurchase the notes. Any such failure would constitute an event of default under the indenture, which could, in turn, constitute a default under the terms of our other indebtedness.

You could receive less than the value of the shares of common stock into which the notes are convertible as a result of the conditional conversion feature of the notes.

The notes are convertible into shares of our common stock only if specified conditions are met. See Description of Notes Conversion Rights. If the specified conditions for conversion are not met, holders will not be able to convert their notes, and holders may not be able to receive the value of the common stock into which the notes would otherwise be convertible. Further, under certain circumstances, holders converting their notes may receive an amount equal to the accreted principal amount of the notes plus accrued but unpaid cash interest as of the conversion date, rather than an amount equal to the value of the shares issuable upon conversion of the notes. See Description of Notes Conversion Rights.

An active public market may not develop for the notes.

The notes are a relatively new issue of securities with no established trading market. As a result, we cannot provide any assurances that a market will develop for the notes or that you will be able to sell your notes. Notes that are traded after their initial issuance may trade at a discount from their initial offering price. Future trading prices of the notes will depend on many factors, including prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, general economic conditions and our financial condition, performance and prospects. Historically, the market for convertible debt has been subject to disruptions that have caused substantial fluctuations in the prices of the securities. Accordingly, you may be required to bear the financial risk of an investment in the notes for an indefinite period of time.

Since their initial issuance, the notes have been eligible for trading in PORTAL. However, the notes resold pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part will no longer be eligible for trading in PORTAL, and we do not intend to list them on any other automated quotation system or any securities exchange. At the time of the initial issuance of the notes in May 2004, the initial purchaser of the notes advised us that that it intended to make a market in the notes; however, it is not obligated to do so and may discontinue market making at

any time without notice. In addition, market making activity by the initial purchaser is subject to the limits imposed by the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. As a result, a market for the notes may not develop or, if one does develop, it may not be maintained. If an active market for the notes fails to develop or be sustained, the trading price of the notes could decline significantly.

The price of our common stock, and therefore the price of the notes, may fluctuate significantly, which may make it difficult for holders to resell the notes or the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes when desired or at attractive prices.

We expect the market price of the notes to be affected significantly by the market price of our common stock. The price of our common stock has been, and is likely to continue to be, highly volatile, which means that it could decline substantially within a short period of time. The price of our common stock could fluctuate significantly for many reasons, including the following:

future announcements concerning us or our competitors;

timing and reaction to the publication of clinical trial results;

quarterly variations in operating results, which we have experienced in the past and expect to experience in the future;

charges, amortization and other financial effects relating to the Merger;

introduction of new products or changes in product pricing policies by us or our competitors;

acquisition or loss of significant customers, distributors or suppliers;

business acquisitions or divestitures;

changes in earnings estimates by analysts;

changes in third party reimbursement practices;

regulatory developments, enforcement actions bearing on advertising, marketing or sales, and disclosure regarding completed ongoing or future clinical trials; and

fluctuations in the economy, world political events or general market conditions.

In addition, stock markets in general, and the market for shares of health care stocks in particular, have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations in recent years, which fluctuations have frequently been unrelated to the operating performance of the affected companies. These broad market fluctuations may adversely affect the market price of our common stock. The market price of our common stock could decline below its current price and the market price of our stock may fluctuate significantly in the future. These fluctuations may be unrelated to our performance.

In the past, shareholders have often instituted securities class action litigation after periods of volatility in the market price of a company s securities. If a shareholder files a securities class action suit against us, we would incur substantial legal fees and our management s attention and resources would be diverted from operating our business in order to respond to the litigation.

Conversion of the notes or other future issuances of our stock will dilute the ownership interests of existing shareholders.

The conversion of some or all of the notes will dilute the ownership interest of our existing shareholders. Any sales in the public market of the common stock issuable upon such conversion could adversely affect prevailing market

prices of our common stock. In addition, the existence of the notes may encourage short selling by market participants because the conversion of the notes could depress the price of our common stock. Further, future sales of substantial amounts of our stock in the public market, or the perception that such sales could occur, could adversely affect the market price of our stock. Sales of our shares and the potential for such sales could cause our stock price to decline.

Rating agencies may provide unsolicited ratings on the notes that could reduce the market value or liquidity of the notes.

We have not requested a rating of the notes from any rating agency and believe it is unlikely that the notes will be rated. However, if one or more rating agencies rates the notes and assigns the notes a rating lower than the rating expected by investors, or reduces their rating in the future, the market price or liquidity of the notes and our common stock could be harmed.

You should consider the United States federal income tax consequences of owning the notes.

The notes will be subject to U.S. Treasury regulations governing debt instruments with original issue discount. Under these regulations, whether or not you receive interest in any period, you will be required to include amounts in income and to accrue interest on a constant yield to maturity basis at a rate equal to the discount rate that, when used in computing the present value of all scheduled principal and interest payments, equals the issue price of the notes. To understand how this may affect you, you should seek advice from your own tax advisors prior to purchasing these notes. Please read Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations in this prospectus.

Anti-takeover defenses in our governing documents could prevent an acquisition of our company or limit the price that investors might be willing to pay for our common stock.

Our governing documents could make it difficult for another company to acquire control of our company. For example:

Our articles of incorporation allow our Board of Directors to issue, at any time and without shareholder approval, preferred stock with such terms as it may determine. No shares of preferred stock are currently outstanding. However, the rights of holders of any of our preferred stock that may be issued in the future may be superior to the rights of holders of our common stock.

We have a rights plan, commonly known as a poison pill, which would make it difficult for someone to acquire our company without the approval of our Board of Directors.

All or any one of these factors could limit the price that certain investors would be willing to pay for shares of our common stock and could delay, prevent or allow our Board of Directors to resist an acquisition of our company, even if the proposed transaction was favored by a majority of our independent shareholders.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Proceeds from the sale of the notes and the common stock offered pursuant to this prospectus are solely for the account of the selling securityholders. Accordingly, we will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the notes or the underlying shares of common stock offered by this prospectus.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our ratio of earnings to fixed charges for each of the periods indicated:

	Six Months Ended July 3, 2004	Year Ended					
		January 3, 2004	December 28, 2002	December 29, 2001	December 30, 2000	January 1, 2000	
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges Deficiency of Earnings Available to Cover Fixed	3.84x		1.54x		4.58x	4.49x	
Charges (in thousands)		\$3,576		\$91,191*			

For purposes of computing these ratios, earnings represent income from continuing operations before income taxes and fixed charges. Fixed charges represent interest expense on the notes (\$0.4 million for the six months ended July 3, 2004) and on our convertible debentures due 2004 (\$0.5 million in fiscal 2002, \$2.6 million in fiscal 2001, \$3.0 million in fiscal 2000 and \$3.3 million in fiscal 1999), amortization of related capitalized debt issuance costs (\$0.1 million for the six months ended July 3, 2004, \$0.2 million in fiscal 2001 and 2000 and \$0.3 million in fiscal 1999), write off of capitalized debt issuance costs upon repurchase of the convertible debentures due 2004 (\$0.5 million in fiscal 2002), and the assumed interest expense implicit in our operating leases (\$0.4 million for the six months ended July 3, 2004, \$0.7 million in fiscal 2003, \$0.6 million in fiscal 2002 and fiscal 2001, and \$0.2 million in fiscal 2000 and 1999). We estimate the interest component of our operating leases to be one third of rental expense. There were insufficient earnings available to cover fixed charges for the fiscal years ended January 3, 2004 and December 29, 2001. As a result, the ratio of earnings to fixed charges was less than 1.0 for such years. The deficiency of earnings available to cover fixed charges for these years are indicated in the table above.

^{*} Fiscal year 2001 earnings include the impact of a \$78.9 million write-off of in process research and development resulting from the Merger.

DESCRIPTION OF NOTES

We issued the notes under an indenture, dated as of May 24, 2004, between Thoratec Corporation, as issuer, and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee. The terms of the notes include those provided in the indenture and those made part of the indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended. The notes are also entitled to registration rights under the registration rights agreement. The pledge agreement described under - Security below sets forth the terms of the pledge that will secure the payment of the first six scheduled interest payments on the notes when due. As used in this description of notes, the words our company, we, us, our or Thoratec refer only to The Corporation and do not include any of its subsidiaries.

We have summarized the material provisions of the notes below. The following description is not complete and you should read the indenture, pledge agreement and registration rights agreement for provisions that may be important to you. You can obtain a copy of the indenture, pledge agreement or the registration rights agreement by following the directions below under the caption Where You Can Find More Information or by requesting copies from the company at its executive offices, 6035 Stoneridge Drive, Pleasanton, California 94588, Attention: Investor Relations.

General

The notes are limited to \$247,427,000 aggregate principal amount at maturity. The notes will mature on May 16, 2034. The principal amount at maturity of each note is \$1,000. The notes will be payable at the principal corporate trust office of the paying agent, which initially will be an office or agency of the trustee, or an office or agency maintained by us for such purpose, in the City of New York.

The notes will bear cash interest at the rate of 1.3798% per year on the principal amount at maturity (equivalent to a rate of 2.375% per year of the issue price) from the issue date, or from the most recent date to which interest has been paid or provided for, until May 16, 2011. During such period, cash interest will be payable semiannually in arrears on May 16 and November 16 of each year, beginning on November 16, 2004, to holders of record at the close of business on the May 1 or November 1 immediately preceding such interest payment date. Each payment of cash interest on the notes will include interest accrued through the day before the applicable interest payment date (or purchase or redemption date, as the case may be). Cash interest will be calculated using a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. Any payment required to be made on any day that is not a business day will be made on the next succeeding business day, without any additional interest. A business day is any weekday that is not a day on which banking institutions in the City of New York are authorized or obligated to close.

The notes were offered at a substantial discount from their principal amount at maturity. The notes were issued at an issue price of \$580.98 per \$1,000 principal at maturity. Beginning May 16, 2011, for non-tax purposes the notes will accrue original issue discount daily while they remain outstanding at a rate of 2.375% per year. The accreted principal amount of a note as of a date equals the sum of the issue price of the note and the accrued original issue discount as of that date. Original issue discount for non-tax purposes is the difference between the issue price and the principal amount at maturity of a note. The calculation of the accrual of such original issue discount will be on a semiannual bond equivalent basis, using a 360-day year composed of twelve 30-day months. The term original issue discount, as used in this section, means original issue discount for non-tax purposes. For a discussion of tax consequences related to ownership of the notes, see Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations.

Original issue discount or cash interest, as the case may be, will cease to accrue on a note upon its maturity, conversion, purchase by us at the option of a holder or redemption. We may not reissue a note that has matured or been converted, purchased by us at your option, redeemed or otherwise cancelled, except for registration of transfer, exchange or replacement of such note.

Notes may be presented for conversion at the office of the conversion agent and for exchange or registration of transfer at the office of the registrar. The conversion agent and the registrar will initially be the trustee. No service charge will be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of notes. However, we may require the holder to pay any tax, assessment or other governmental charge payable as a result of such transfer or exchange.

The indenture does not contain any financial covenants and does not restrict us from paying dividends, incurring additional indebtedness or issuing or repurchasing our other securities. The indenture also does not protect you in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or a change of control of Thoratec except to the limited extent described under Conversion Rights Conversion Upon Occurrence of Certain Corporate Transactions, Repurchase of the Notes at the Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change and Consolidation, Merger or Sale of Assets.

Ranking of the Notes

The notes, except to the extent described under Security below, are our unsecured, senior subordinated obligations and, except to the extent described under Security below, rank junior in right of payment to all of our other senior indebtedness, including trade payables, as more fully described under Subordination of Notes below. The notes rank equal in right of payment to all of our other senior subordinated indebtedness, if any. The notes effectively rank junior to our existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness.

In addition, we conduct a significant portion of our business operations through subsidiaries, including our wholly-owned subsidiary, ITC. The notes rank junior to all existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities, including trade payables, of our subsidiaries. See Risk Factors Risks Related to the Notes and Our Common Stock The notes are subordinated and we may incur additional debt. Our subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay any amounts due pursuant to the notes or to make any funds available to do so, whether by dividends, loans or other payments. In addition, the payment of dividends and the making of loans and advances to us by any subsidiary may be subject to statutory, contractual or other restrictions and dependent upon the earnings or financial conditions of those subsidiaries and subject to various business considerations. As a result, we may be unable to gain access to the cash flow or assets of our subsidiaries.

As of July 3, 2004, other than trade payables, we had no senior indebtedness outstanding, and we had no senior subordinated indebtedness other than the notes. Except to the extent described under Security below, payments on the notes are subordinated in right of payment to the payment of our senior indebtedness.

Subordination of Notes

The payment of principal of and interest (including liquidated damages, if any) on the notes is subordinated in right of payment, as set forth in the indenture, to the prior payment in full in cash or cash equivalents (or otherwise to the extent holders accept satisfaction of amounts due by settlement in other than cash or cash equivalents) of all senior indebtedness whether outstanding on the date of the indenture or thereafter incurred. The notes also are structurally subordinated to all indebtedness and other liabilities, including trade payables, but excluding intercompany liabilities, of our subsidiaries.

In the event of any insolvency or bankruptcy case or proceeding, or any receivership, liquidation, reorganization or other similar case or proceeding in connection therewith, relating to Thoratec or to its assets, or any liquidation, dissolution or other winding-up of Thoratec, whether voluntary or involuntary, or any assignment for the benefit of creditors or other marshalling of assets or liabilities of Thoratec, except in connection with the consolidation or merger of Thoratec or its liquidation or dissolution following the conveyance, transfer or lease of its properties and assets substantially upon the terms and conditions described under Consolidation, Merger or Sale of Assets below, the holders of senior indebtedness will be entitled to receive payment in full in cash or cash equivalents (or otherwise to the extent holders accept satisfaction of amounts due by settlement in other than cash or cash equivalents) of all senior indebtedness, or provision shall be made for such payment, before the holders of notes will be entitled to receive any payment or distribution of any kind or character (other than (a) payments contemplated under Security below and (b) payments or distributions in the form of Permitted Junior Securities (as defined below), whether on account of principal of or interest, including liquidated damages, if any, on the notes). Any payment or distribution of assets of

Thoratec of any kind or character, whether in cash, property or securities (other than (x) payments contemplated under Security below and (y) payments or distributions in the

form of Permitted Junior Securities) by set-off or otherwise, to which the holders of the notes or the trustee would be entitled but for the provisions of the indenture relating to subordination will be paid by the liquidating trustee or agent or other person making such payment or distribution directly to the holders of senior indebtedness or their representatives, ratably according to the aggregate amounts remaining unpaid on account of the senior indebtedness, to the extent necessary to make payment in full in cash or cash equivalents (or otherwise to the extent holders accept satisfaction of amounts due by settlement in other than cash or cash equivalents) of all senior indebtedness remaining unpaid, or to have such payment duly provided for, after giving effect to any concurrent payment or distribution to the holders of such senior indebtedness.

No payment or distribution of any assets of Thoratec of any kind or character, whether in cash, property or securities (other than (a) payments contemplated under Security below and (b) payments in the form of Permitted Junior Securities), may be made by or on behalf of Thoratec on account of principal of or interest or liquidated damages, if any, on the notes or on account of the purchase, redemption or other acquisition of notes upon the occurrence of any Payment Default, and after receipt by the trustee of written notice from the representative of the holders of the Designated Senior Indebtedness in respect of which such Payment Default exists, until such Payment Default has been cured or waived in writing or ceases to exist or the senior indebtedness giving rise to such Payment Default has been discharged or paid in full in cash or cash equivalents (or otherwise to the extent holders accept satisfaction of amounts due by settlement in other than cash or cash equivalents).

No payment or distribution of any assets of Thoratec of any kind or character, whether in cash, property or securities (other than (a) payments contemplated under Security below and (b) payments in the form of Permitted Junior Securities), may be made by or on behalf of Thoratec on account of principal of or interest or liquidated damages, if any, on the notes or on account of the purchase, redemption or other acquisition of notes during a Payment Blockage Period arising as a result of a Non-Payment Default.

A Payment Blockage Period will commence upon the date of receipt by the trustee of written notice from the representative of the holders of Designated Senior Indebtedness in respect of which a Non-Payment Default exists and shall end on the earliest to occur of:

179 days thereafter (provided that any Designated Senior Indebtedness as to which notice was given shall not theretofore have been accelerated);

the date on which such Non-Payment Default is cured, waived or ceases to exist;

the date on which such Designated Senior Indebtedness is discharged or paid in full; and

the date on which such Payment Blockage Period has been terminated by written notice to the trustee or Thoratec from the representative initiating such Payment Blockage Period;

after which Thoratec will resume making any and all required payments in respect of the notes, including any missed payments and additional interest. No more than one Payment Blockage Period may be commenced during any period of 365 consecutive days. No Non-Payment Default that existed or was continuing on the date of the commencement of any Payment Blockage Period will be, or can be made, the basis for the commencement of a subsequent Payment Blockage Period, unless such Non-Payment Default has been cured or waived for a period of not less than 90 consecutive days after the commencement of such initial Payment Blockage Period.

If, notwithstanding the preceding four paragraphs, any payment or distribution is received by the trustee or any holder of the notes, which payment is prohibited by such provisions, then such payment shall be held for the benefit of, and paid over and delivered by such trustee or holder to, the representatives of holders of senior indebtedness, as their interests may appear, for application to senior indebtedness to the extent necessary to pay or to provide for the

payment of all such senior indebtedness in full in cash or cash equivalents (or otherwise to the extent holders accept satisfaction of amounts due by settlement in other than cash or cash equivalents). After all senior indebtedness is paid in full and until the notes are paid in full, holders of the notes shall be subrogated (equally and ratably with all other indebtedness that is equal in right of payment to the notes) to the rights of holders of senior indebtedness to receive distributions applicable to senior indebtedness to the extent that distributions otherwise

payable to the holders of the notes have been applied to the payment of senior indebtedness.

By reason of these subordination provisions, upon the liquidation, receivership, reorganization or insolvency of Thoratec, holders of the notes may recover less, ratably, than holders of senior indebtedness.

Designated Senior Indebtedness means our obligations under any particular senior indebtedness that expressly provides that such senior indebtedness shall be Designated Senior Indebtedness for purposes of the indenture (provided that the instrument, agreement or other document may place limitations and conditions on the right of senior indebtedness to exercise the rights of Designated Senior Indebtedness).

indebtedness means, with respect to any person, without duplication:

all obligations and other liabilities, contingent or otherwise, of such person for borrowed money (including overdrafts) to the extent such obligations and other liabilities would appear as a liability on the consolidated balance sheet of such a person in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles or for the deferred purchase price of property or services, excluding any trade payables and other accrued current liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business, but including, without limitation, all obligations, contingent or otherwise, of such person in connection with any letters of credit and acceptances issued under letter of credit facilities, acceptance facilities or other similar facilities;

all obligations of such person evidenced by credit or loan agreements, notes, bonds, debentures or other similar instruments;

all obligations and other liabilities, contingent or otherwise, of such person created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement with respect to property acquired by such person (even if the rights and remedies of the seller or lender under such agreement in the event of default are limited to repossession or sale of such property) but excluding trade payables arising in the ordinary course of business;

all obligations and liabilities, contingent or otherwise, in respect of leases of the person required, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles, to be accounted for as capitalized lease obligations on the consolidated balance sheet of the person;

all net obligations of such person under or in respect of interest rate agreements, currency agreements or other swap, cap, floor or collar agreements, hedge agreements, forward contracts or similar instruments or agreements or foreign currency hedge, exchange or purchase or similar instruments or agreements;

the present value of the obligations of such person as lessee for net rental payments (excluding all amounts required to be paid on account of maintenance and repairs, insurance, taxes, assessments, water, utilities and similar charges to the extent included in such rental payments) during the remaining term of the lease included in any sale and leaseback transaction including any period for which such lease has been extended or may, at the option of the lessor, be extended (this present value shall be calculated using a discount rate equal to the rate of interest implicit in such transaction, determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles);

all indebtedness referred to in (but not excluded from) the preceding clauses of other persons, the payment of which is secured by (or for which the holder of such indebtedness has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any lien on or with respect to property, including, without limitation, accounts and contract rights, owned by such person, even though such person has not assumed or become liable for the payment of such indebtedness (the amount of such obligation being deemed to be the lesser of the value of such property or asset or the amount of the obligation so secured);

all direct or indirect guarantees or similar arrangements by such person of indebtedness referred to in 22

this definition of any other person; and

any and all refinancings, replacements, deferrals, renewals, extensions and refundings of or amendments, modifications or supplements to, any indebtedness, obligation or liability of the kind described in the clauses above

Non-Payment Default means any event of default with respect to any Designated Senior Indebtedness, other than a Payment Default, that has occurred and is continuing pursuant to which the maturity thereof may be accelerated.

A Payment Default means a default in payment, whether at scheduled maturity, upon scheduled installment, by acceleration or otherwise, of principal or premium, if any, or interest or other amounts due on any Designated Senior Indebtedness that has occurred and is continuing beyond any applicable grace period.

senior indebtedness means any indebtedness of Thoratec, unless by the terms of the instrument creating or evidencing such indebtedness, the indebtedness is expressly designated equal or junior in right of payment to the notes; provided that senior indebtedness does not include:

indebtedness evidenced by the notes; and

indebtedness of Thoratec to any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary of Thoratec, other than indebtedness arising by reason of guarantees by us of indebtedness of any such subsidiary to a person that is not such a subsidiary.

Any right by us to receive the assets of any of our subsidiaries upon the liquidation or reorganization thereof, and the consequent right of the holders of the notes to participate in these assets, is structurally subordinated to the claims of that subsidiary s creditors (including trade creditors), except to the extent that we are recognized as a creditor of such subsidiary, in which case our claims would still be subordinate to any security interests in the assets of such subsidiary and any indebtedness of such subsidiary senior to that held by us.

Our subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities from Thoratec and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay any amounts due pursuant to the notes or to make any funds available therefor, whether by dividends, loans or other payments. In addition, the payment of dividends and the making of loans and advances to us by any such subsidiaries may be subject to statutory, contractual or other restrictions and are dependent upon the earnings or financial conditions of those subsidiaries and subject to various business considerations. As a result, we may be unable to gain access to the cash flow or assets of our subsidiaries.

Security

We purchased and pledged to the trustee as security for the exclusive benefit of the holders of the notes (and not for the benefit of our other creditors), approximately \$9.8 million of U.S. government securities, which are intended to provide for payment in full of the first six scheduled interest payments (up to and including the interest payment due on May 16, 2007), but not liquidated damages, if any, on the notes when due.

We pledged the U.S. government securities to the trustee for the exclusive benefit of the holders of the notes. Those securities are being held by the trustee in a pledge account. Immediately prior to each of the first six scheduled interest payment dates, the trustee will release from the pledge account proceeds sufficient to pay the interest then due on the notes if we have not made other provision for payment of such interest. A failure to pay interest on the notes when due for any of the first six scheduled interest payment dates will constitute an event of default under the indenture governing the notes, with no grace period (unless due solely to the fault of the trustee, in which case we have a three business day grace period).

The pledged U.S. government securities and the pledge account will also secure the repayment of the principal amount and liquidated damages, if any, on the notes only to the extent provided in the following circumstance. If prior to May 16, 2007:

an event of default under the notes occurs and is continuing; and

the trustee or the holders of 25% in aggregate principal amount of the notes outstanding accelerate the notes by declaring the principal amount of the notes to be immediately due and payable (by written consent, at a meeting of noteholders or otherwise), except that upon the occurrence of an event of default relating to our bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization, the notes will be accelerated automatically;

then the proceeds from the pledged U.S. government securities will be promptly released for payment to noteholders, subject to the automatic stay provisions of bankruptcy law, if applicable. Distributions from the pledge account will be applied:

first, to any accrued and unpaid interest on the notes; and

second, the balance of the proceeds of the pledge account, to repayment of a portion of the principal amount of the notes and liquidated damages, if any, due on the notes.

However, if any event of default is cured prior to the acceleration of the notes by the trustee or holders of the notes referred to above, the trustee and the holders of the notes will not be able to accelerate the notes as a result of that event of default.

For example, if the first two interest payments were made when due but the third interest payment was not made when due and the noteholders promptly exercised their right to declare the principal amount of the notes to be immediately due and payable, then, assuming the automatic stay provisions of bankruptcy law are inapplicable and the proceeds of the pledged U.S. government securities are promptly distributed from the pledge account,

an amount equal to the interest payment due on the third interest payment would be distributed from the pledge account as accrued interest; and

the balance of the proceeds of the pledge account would be distributed as a portion of the principal amount of the notes and liquidated damages, if any, due on the notes.

In addition, noteholders would have an unsecured senior subordinated claim against us for the remainder of the principal amount of their notes and liquidated damages, if any.

Once we make the first six scheduled interest payments on the notes, or at such earlier time when all of the notes have been redeemed, repurchased or converted, all of the remaining pledged U.S. government securities, if any, will be released to us from the pledge account.

Conversion Rights

A holder may convert a note in integral multiples of \$1,000 principal amount at maturity, into common stock only if the conditions for conversion described below are satisfied. In addition, a holder may convert a note only until the close of business on the second business day prior to the redemption date if we call a note for redemption. A note for which a holder has delivered a purchase notice or a fundamental change repurchase notice requiring us to purchase the note may be surrendered for conversion only if such notice is withdrawn in accordance with the indenture. Upon a conversion, we will have the right to deliver cash or a combination of cash or common stock, as described below. In certain circumstances involving a cash buy-out, we will pay a make whole premium to holders of notes upon conversion of the notes.

For each \$1,000 principal amount at maturity of notes surrendered for conversion, a holder will receive 29.4652 shares of our common stock, which we refer to as the conversion rate. The conversion rate may be adjusted upon the occurrence of the events described below. In lieu of delivering shares of our common stock upon notice of conversion of all or any portion of the notes, we may elect to pay holders surrendering notes an amount in cash per note (or a portion of a note) equal to the average sale price of our common stock for the five consecutive trading days

immediately following (a) the date of our notice of our election to deliver cash as described below if we have

not given notice of redemption, or (b) the conversion date, in the case of conversion following our notice of redemption specifying that we intend to deliver cash upon conversion, in either case multiplied by the conversion rate in effect on that date. We will inform the holders through the trustee no later than two business days following the conversion date of our election to deliver shares of our common stock or to pay cash in lieu of delivery of the shares, unless we have already informed holders of our election in connection with our optional redemption of the notes as Redemption of Notes at Our Option. If we elect to deliver all of such payment in shares of our described under common stock, the shares will be delivered through the conversion agent no later than the fifth business day following the conversion date. If we elect to pay all or a portion of such payment in cash, the payment, including any delivery of our common stock, will be made to holders surrendering notes no later than the tenth business day following the applicable conversion date. If an event of default, as described under Events of Default and Acceleration below (other than a default in a cash payment upon conversion of the notes), has occurred and is continuing, we may not pay cash upon conversion of any notes or portion of the notes (other than cash for fractional shares). As used in this Description of Notes, all references to our common stock are to our common stock, no par value (see Description of Capital Stock).

The ability to surrender notes for conversion will expire at the close of business on May 16, 2034.

To convert a note, a holder must:

complete and manually sign a conversion notice, a form of which is on the back of the note, and deliver the conversion notice to the conversion agent;

surrender the note to the conversion agent;

if required by the conversion agent, furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents; and

if required, pay all transfer or similar taxes.

Upon conversion of a note, except as described in the next paragraph, a holder will not receive any cash payment representing any accrued but unpaid cash interest. Our delivery to the holder of the full number of shares of common stock into which the note is convertible, together with any cash payment for such holder s fractional shares, or cash or a combination of cash and common stock in lieu thereof, will be deemed to satisfy our obligation to pay the principal amount at maturity of the note and to satisfy our obligation to pay accrued and unpaid cash interest attributable to the period from the most recent interest payment date through the conversion date.

As a result, accrued but unpaid cash interest is deemed paid in full rather than cancelled, extinguished or forfeited. Holders of notes surrendered for conversion during the period from the close of business on any regular record date next preceding any interest payment date to the opening of business of such interest payment date will receive the semiannual interest payable on such notes on the corresponding interest payment date notwithstanding the conversion, and such notes upon surrender must be accompanied by funds equal to the amount of such payment, unless such notes have been called for redemption, in which case no such payment will be required.

The conversion rate will not be adjusted for accrued original issue discount or accrued but unpaid cash interest. For a discussion of the tax treatment of a holder receiving cash and shares of our common stock (or any cash in lieu thereof), upon surrendering notes for conversion, see Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations.

We will adjust the conversion rate for:

(1) dividends or distributions on our common stock payable in our common stock or other capital stock of our company;

- (2) subdivisions, combinations or certain reclassifications of our common stock;
- (3) distributions to all holders of our common stock of certain rights to purchase shares of our

common stock for a period expiring within 60 days after such distribution at less than the closing price of our common stock at that time;

- (4) non-cash distributions to the holders of our common stock of a portion of our assets (including shares of capital stock of, or similar equity interests in, a subsidiary) or debt securities issued by us or certain rights to purchase our securities:
- (5) distributions of cash, excluding any dividend or distribution in connection with our liquidation, dissolution or winding up; in the event of a dividend or distribution to which this clause (5) applies, the conversion rate will be adjusted by multiplying the conversion rate by a fraction,

the numerator of which will be the current market price of our common stock and

the denominator of which will be the current market price of our common stock minus the amount per share of such dividend or distribution; and

(6) payments by us or one of our subsidiaries in respect of a tender offer or exchange offer for our common stock to the extent that the cash and value of any other consideration included in the payment per share of common stock exceeds the average of the closing price per share of our common stock for each of the ten consecutive trading days next succeeding the last date on which tenders or exchanges may be made pursuant to such tender or exchange offer, in which event the conversion rate will be adjusted by multiplying the base conversion rate by a fraction,

the numerator of which will be the sum of (x) the fair market value, as determined by our Board of Directors, of the aggregate consideration payable for all shares of our common stock we purchase in such tender or exchange offer and (y) the product of the number of shares of our common stock outstanding less any such purchased shares, and the average of the closing price per share of our common stock for each of the ten consecutive trading days next succeeding the expiration of the tender or exchange offer; and

the denominator of which will be the product of the number of shares of our common stock outstanding, including any such purchased shares, and the average of the closing price per share of our common stock for each of the ten consecutive trading days next succeeding the expiration of the tender or exchange offer.

Current market price of our common stock on any day means the average of the closing price per share of our common stock for each of the ten consecutive trading days ending on the earlier of the day in question and the trading day before the ex-date with respect to the issuance or distribution requiring such computation. For purposes of this paragraph, ex-date means the first date on which the shares of our common stock trade on the applicable exchange or in the applicable market, regular way, without the right to receive such issuance or distribution.

A trading day is any day on which the NASDAQ National Market or, if our common stock is not quoted on the NASDAQ National Market, the principal national securities exchange on which our common stock is listed, is open for trading or, if the applicable security is listed on the New York Stock Exchange, a day on which trades may be made on such market or, if the applicable security is not so listed, admitted for trading or quoted, any business day. A trading day only includes those days that have a scheduled closing time of 4:00 p.m. (New York City time) or the then standard closing time for regular trading on the relevant exchange or trading system.

The closing price of our common stock on any trading day means the closing sale price per share (or if no closing sale price is reported, the average of the bid and ask prices per share or, if more than one in either case, the average of the average bid and the average ask prices per share) on such date reported by NASDAQ National Market or, if our common stock is not quoted on the NASDAQ National Market, as reported by the principal national securities exchange on which our common stock is listed or otherwise as provided in the indenture.

If we elect to make a distribution to all holders of shares of our common stock pursuant to clause (3), (4) or (5) above and which, in the case of clause (4) or (5), has a per share value equal to more than 10% of the closing price of our shares of common stock on the day preceding the declaration date for such distribution, we will be required to give notice to the holders of notes at least 20 days prior to the date for such distribution and, upon the giving of such notice, the notes may be surrendered for conversion at any time until the close of business on the business day prior to the date of distribution or until we announce that such distribution will not take place.

If we pay a dividend or make a distribution on shares of our common stock consisting of capital stock of, or similar equity interests in, a subsidiary of ours, the conversion rate will be adjusted based on the market value of the securities so distributed relative to the market value of our common stock, in each case in a manner determined in accordance with the indenture.

No adjustment to the conversion rate need be made if holders of the notes may participate in the transaction without conversion or in certain other cases.

If more than one event occurs requiring that an adjustment be made to the conversion rate for a given period, certain adjustments to the conversion rate will be determined by our Board of Directors to reflect the combined impact of such conversion rate adjustment events during such period. Whenever conversion rate adjustments are required under the indenture, such adjustments will be made to the conversion rate as may be necessary and appropriate to effectuate the intent of the indenture, and to avoid unjust or inequitable results, as determined in good faith by our Board of Directors.

In addition, the indenture provides that upon conversion of the notes, the holders of such notes will receive, to the extent that we elect to deliver shares of common stock upon such conversion, the rights related to such common stock pursuant to our existing and any future shareholder rights plan, whether or not such rights have separated from the common stock at the time of such conversion. However, there will not be any adjustment to the conversion privilege or conversion rate as a result of:

the issuance of such rights;

the distribution of separate certificates representing such rights;

the exercise or redemption of such rights in accordance with any rights agreement; or

the termination or invalidation of such rights.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a holder of notes exercising its right of conversion after the distribution of rights pursuant to any rights plan is not entitled to receive the rights that would otherwise be attributable (but for the date of conversion) to the shares of common stock to be received upon such conversion, if any, the conversion rate will be adjusted as though the rights were being distributed to holders of common stock on the date of conversion. If such an adjustment is made and such rights are later redeemed, invalidated or terminated, then a corresponding reversing adjustment will be made to the conversion rate on an equitable basis.

The indenture permits us to increase the conversion rate for a period of time from time to time.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, adjustments to the conversion rate (or failures to make such adjustments) that have the effect of increasing the holders proportionate interests in our assets or earnings may in some circumstances result in a taxable deemed distribution to the holders. See Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations.

We will not be required to adjust the conversion rate unless the adjustment would result in a change of at least one percent in the conversion rate. However, we will carry forward any adjustments that are less than one percent of the conversion rate, which adjustments will be taken into account in determining whether any subsequent adjustments exceed one percent of the conversion rate.

Upon determining that the holders are or will be entitled to convert their notes into shares of common stock

in accordance with these provisions, we will promptly issue a press release and use our reasonable efforts to post such information on our website or otherwise publicly disclose this information.

Conversion Based On Common Stock Price

Holders may surrender notes for conversion into shares of our common stock during any calendar quarter commencing at any time after September 30, 2004, if, as of the last day of the preceding calendar quarter, the closing price of our common stock for at least 20 trading days in a period of 30 consecutive trading days ending on the last trading day of such preceding calendar quarter is more than 120% of the accreted conversion price per share of common stock on the last day of such preceding calendar quarter. Once the foregoing condition has been satisfied for any one quarter, then the notes will thereafter be convertible at any time through maturity at the option of the holder. Upon a conversion, we will have the right to deliver cash or a combination of cash and common stock, as described above.

The accreted conversion price per share of common stock as of any day will equal the sum of the issue price of a note plus the accrued original issue discount to that day divided by the then applicable conversion rate.

The conversion trigger price per share of our common stock in respect of each of the first 28 calendar quarters following issuance of the notes is \$23.66. This conversion trigger price reflects the accreted conversion price per share of common stock multiplied by 120%. Thereafter, the accreted conversion price per share of common stock increases each calendar quarter by the accreted original issue discount for the quarter. The foregoing conversion trigger price assumes that no events have occurred that would require an adjustment to the conversion rate.

Conversion upon Satisfaction of Trading Price Condition

Holders may surrender notes for conversion on or prior to May 16, 2029 during the five business day period after satisfaction of the trading price condition. The trading price condition will be satisfied if during any five consecutive trading days the trading price per note for each day of that period was less than 98% of the product of the closing price of our common stock and the conversion rate; provided that if, on the day prior to any conversion pursuant to the trading price condition, the closing price of our common stock is greater than the accreted conversion price but less than or equal to 120% of the accreted conversion price upon any such conversion, you will receive, in lieu of common stock based on the conversion rate, cash or common stock or a combination of cash and common stock at our option with a value equal to the accreted principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid cash interest and liquidated damages, if any, as of the conversion date. We refer to this amount as the principal value conversion. If you surrender your notes for conversion and it is a principal value conversion, we will give notice to the applicable holders no later than the first business day following the conversion date of our election to deliver shares of our common stock and/or cash. Any common stock delivered upon a principal value conversion will be valued at the greater of the accreted conversion price on the conversion date and the applicable stock price as of the conversion date. We will then deliver such common stock and/or cash to holders surrendering notes for conversion no later than the tenth business day following the applicable conversion date. The applicable stock price means, in respect of a conversion date, the average of the closing price per share of common stock over the five trading day period starting the third trading day following such conversion date.

The trading price of the notes on any date of determination means the average of the secondary market bid quotations obtained by the bid solicitation agent for \$2.5 million principal amount at maturity of the notes, in accordance with the procedures described below, at approximately 4:00 p.m., New York City time, on such determination date from three independent nationally recognized securities dealers we select; provided that if three such bids cannot reasonably be obtained by the bid solicitation agent, but two such bids are obtained, then the average of the two bids shall be used, and if only one such bid can reasonably be obtained by the bid solicitation agent, that

one bid shall be used. If the bid solicitation agent cannot reasonably obtain at least one bid for \$2.5 million principal amount at maturity of the notes from a nationally recognized securities dealer or in our reasonable judgment, the bid quotations are not indicative of the secondary market value of the notes, then for purposes of determining whether the trading price condition has been triggered, the trading price per note will be deemed to be less than 98% of the product of the closing price of our common stock and the number of shares issuable upon conversion of such notes.

In connection with any conversion upon satisfaction of the above trading price condition, the trustee will have no obligation to determine the trading price of the notes, provided that we may request the trustee to direct the bid solicitation agent to obtain such bid quotation in accordance with the foregoing paragraph. We will have no obligation to make such request unless you provide us with reasonable evidence that the trading price per note would be less than 98% of the product of the closing price of our common stock and the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of such note. At that time, we will instruct the trustee to direct the bid solicitation agent to determine the trading price of the notes in accordance with the foregoing procedures beginning on the next trading day and on each successive trading day until the trading price per such note is greater than or equal to 98% of the product of the closing price of our common stock and the number of shares issuable upon conversion of such note.

Conversion Based on Redemption

A holder may surrender for conversion a note called for redemption at any time prior to the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the redemption date, even if it is not otherwise convertible at that time. A note for which a holder has delivered a purchase notice or a fundamental change repurchase notice, as described below, requiring us to purchase such note may be surrendered for conversion only if such notice is withdrawn in accordance with the indenture.

Conversion Upon Occurrence of Certain Corporate Transactions

If we are party to a consolidation, merger or binding share exchange or a transfer of all or substantially all of our assets or if a fundamental change (as defined below) occurs, a note may be surrendered for conversion at any time from and after the date which is 15 days prior to the anticipated effective date of the transaction until (but not including) the date that is 15 days after the actual effective date of such transaction, and at the effective date, the right to convert a note described above will be changed into a right to convert it into the kind and amount of securities, cash or other assets of our company or another person which the holder would have received if the holder had converted the holder s notes immediately prior to the transaction. If the transaction also constitutes a fundamental change of our company, the holder can require us to purchase all or a portion of such holder s notes as described under Repurchase of the Notes by Us at the Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, notes will not become convertible by reason of a merger, consolidation or other transaction effected with one of our direct or indirect subsidiaries for the purpose of changing our state of incorporation to any other state within the United States or the District of Columbia.

The notes will also be convertible upon the occurrence of certain distributions resulting in an adjustment to the conversion price as described above.

Redemption of Notes at Our Option

No sinking fund is provided for the notes. Prior to May 16, 2011, we cannot redeem the notes at our option. Beginning on May 16, 2011, we may redeem the notes for cash, as a whole at any time or from time to time in part. We will give not less than 30 days or more than 60 days notice of redemption by mail to holders of the notes.

If redeemed at our option, the notes will be redeemed at a redemption price equal to the sum of the issue price and the accrued original issue discount, plus accrued and unpaid interest and liquidated damages, if any.

The table below shows the redemption prices of a note on May 16, 2011, on each May 16 thereafter prior to maturity and at maturity on May 16, 2034 (assuming there is no accrued and unpaid interest or liquidated damages). In addition, the redemption price of a note that is redeemed between the dates listed below would include an additional

amount reflecting the original issue discount that has accrued on such note since the immediately preceding date in the table below.

	(1)	(2) Accrued	(3) Redemption Price (1) + (2)	
Redemption Date	Note Issue Price	Original Issue Discount		
May 16,				
2011	\$580.98	\$ 0.00	\$ 580.98	
2012	580.98	13.88	594.86	
2013	580.98	28.09	609.07	
2014	580.98	42.64	623.62	
2015	580.98	57.54	638.52	
2016	580.98	72.80	653.78	
2017	580.98	88.42	669.40	
2018	580.98	104.41	685.39	
2019	580.98	120.79	701.77	
2020	580.98	137.55	718.53	
2021	580.98	154.72	735.70	
2022	580.98	172.30	753.28	
2023	580.98	190.29	771.27	
2024	580.98	208.72	789.70	
2025	580.98	227.59	808.57	
2026	580.98	246.90	827.88	
2027	580.98	266.68	847.66	
2028	580.98	286.93	867.91	
2029	580.98	307.67	888.65	
2030	580.98	328.90	909.88	
2031	580.98	350.64	931.62	
2032	580.98	372.90	953.88	
2033	580.98	395.69	976.67	
At stated maturity	\$580.98	\$419.02	\$1,000.00	

If we redeem less than all of the outstanding notes, the trustee will select the notes to be redeemed in principal amounts at maturity of \$1,000 or integral multiples of \$1,000. In this case, the trustee may select the notes by lot, pro rata or by any other method the trustee considers fair and appropriate. If a portion of a holder s notes is selected for partial redemption and the holder converts a portion of the notes, the converted portion will be deemed to be part of the portion of notes selected for redemption.

Purchase of Notes by Us at the Option of the Holder for Cash

On the purchase dates of May 16, 2011, May 16, 2014, May 16, 2019, May 16, 2024, and May 16, 2029, we may, at the option of the holder, be required to purchase for cash, at the purchase price set forth below plus accrued but unpaid cash interest and liquidated damages, if any, to the purchase date, all or a portion of such holder s outstanding notes for which a written purchase notice has been properly delivered and not withdrawn, subject to certain additional conditions. Holders may submit their written purchase notice to the paying agent at any time from the opening of business on the date that is 20 business days prior to the purchase date until the close of business on the business day immediately preceding such purchase date.

The purchase price of a note will be:

\$580.98 per note on May 16, 2011;

\$623.62 per note on May 16, 2014;

\$701.77 per note on May 16, 2019;

\$789.70 per note on May 16, 2024; and

\$888.65 per note on May 16, 2029.

The above purchase prices reflect a price equal to the sum of the issue price and accrued original issue discount, if any, on such notes as of the applicable purchase date.

We will be required to give notice on a date not less than 20 business days prior to each purchase date to all holders at their addresses shown in the register of the registrar, and to beneficial owners as required by applicable law, stating among other things:

the amount of the purchase price; and

the procedures that holders must follow to require us to purchase their notes.

The purchase notice given by each holder electing to require us to purchase notes shall state:

the certificate numbers of the holder s notes to be delivered for purchase;

the portion of the principal amount at maturity of notes to be purchased, which amount must be \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000; and

that the notes are to be purchased by us pursuant to the applicable provisions of the notes.

A holder may withdraw any purchase notice by delivering a written notice of withdrawal delivered to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the business day prior to the purchase date. The notice of withdrawal must state:

the principal amount at maturity being withdrawn;

the certificate numbers of the notes being withdrawn; and

the principal amount at maturity, if any, of the notes that remain subject to the purchase notice. In connection with any purchase offer, we will, if required:

comply with the provisions of Rule 13e-4, Rule 14e-1 and any other tender offer rules under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 which may then be applicable; and

file Schedule TO or any other required schedule under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Payment of the purchase price for a note for which a purchase notice has been delivered and not validly withdrawn is conditioned upon delivery of the note, together with necessary endorsements, to the paying agent at any time after delivery of the purchase notice. Payment of the purchase price for the note will be made promptly following the later of the purchase date and the time of delivery of the note.

If the paying agent holds money or securities sufficient to pay the purchase price of the note on the business day following the purchase date in accordance with the terms of the indenture, then, immediately after the purchase date, the note will cease to be outstanding and cash interest or original issue discount on such note will cease to accrue, whether or not the note is delivered to the paying agent. Thereafter, all other rights of the holder will terminate, other than the right to receive the purchase price upon delivery of the note.

No notes may be purchased at the option of holders if there has occurred and is continuing an event of default with respect to the notes, other than a default in the payment of the purchase price with respect to such notes.

Repurchase of the Notes at the Option of Holders upon a Fundamental Change

If a fundamental change (as defined below in this section) occurs at any time, each holder will have the right, at the holder s option, subject to the terms and conditions of the indenture, to require us to repurchase all or

any portion of the holder s notes on a repurchase date that is no later than 30 days after the date of our notice of the fundamental change. However, the principal amount at maturity submitted for purchase by a holder must be \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000. The price we are required to pay is equal to the sum of the issue price and accrued original issue discount plus accrued but unpaid cash interest and liquidated damages, if any.

A fundamental change will be deemed to have occurred upon a change of control event or a termination of trading (as defined below).

Under the indenture, a change in control event of our company will be deemed to have occurred:

upon the adoption of a plan relating to our liquidation or dissolution;

upon any going private transaction with respect to our common stock under Rule 13e-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934;

if any person or group (as such terms are used in Section 13(d) and 14(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) acquires in one or more transactions an amount of our common stock which is at the time great enough to result in our common stock being delisted from the NASDAQ National Market or the principal United States national securities exchange on which the shares are then listed;

if any person or group (as such terms are used in Section 13(d) and 14(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934), other than our company, its subsidiaries, their employee benefit plans, or any combination of the foregoing, becomes the beneficial owner of more than 50% of the aggregate voting power of our capital stock entitled generally to elect at least a majority of our directors; or

if our company is consolidated with, or merged into, another person or such other person is merged into our company, or all or substantially all of our and our subsidiaries—assets, taken as a whole, are sold, leased, transferred, conveyed or otherwise disposed of (other than by way of merger or consolidation), in one or a series of related transactions, to any person or group (as such terms are used in Section 13(d) and 14(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) (in each case, other than a transaction pursuant to which the holders of 50% or more of the total voting power of all shares of our capital stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors immediately prior to such transaction have, directly or indirectly, at least 50% of the total voting power of all capital stock of the continuing, surviving and/or acquiring corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of such continuing, surviving and/or acquiring corporation immediately after such transaction).

A change in control will not be deemed to have occurred if, in the case of a merger or consolidation, at least 90% of the consideration (excluding cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments made pursuant to dissenters appraisal rights) in a merger or consolidation otherwise constituting a change in control consists of shares of common stock, depositary receipts, ordinary shares or other certificates representing common equity interests traded on a U.S. national securities exchange or quoted on the NASDAQ National Market, or will be so traded or quoted immediately following such merger or consolidation, and as a result of such merger or consolidation the notes become convertible into such common stock, depositary receipts, ordinary shares or other certificates representing common equity interests.

A termination of trading will be deemed to have occurred if our common stock or other common stock into which the notes are convertible is neither listed for trading on a United States national securities exchange nor approved for listing on the NASDAQ National Market or any similar United States system of automated dissemination of quotations of securities prices, and no American Depositary Shares or similar instruments for such common stock are so listed or approved for listing in the United States.

However, notwithstanding the foregoing, a holder will not have the right to require us to repurchase its notes if the sale price per share of our common stock for any five trading days within the period of ten consecutive trading days ending immediately after the later of the fundamental change or the public announcement of the

fundamental change equals or exceeds 110% of the conversion price of the notes in effect on each of those five trading days.

If a fundamental change occurs and all of the consideration for the common stock in the transaction or transactions constituting the fundamental change consists of cash, which we will refer to as a cash buy-out, we will pay a make-whole premium to the holders of the notes in addition to the fundamental change repurchase price of the notes on the date of repurchase.

The make-whole premium per note will equal (a) the average of the closing trading price of a note for the five trading days immediately prior to our public announcement of the cash buy-out, less (b) the greater of (i) the sum of the issue price and accrued original issue discount and (ii) the product of (x) the average closing prices of our common stock for the five trading days immediately prior to our public announcement of the cash buy-out and (y) the applicable conversion rate; and the make-whole premium will be payable in cash or common stock at our option. The make-whole premium, if any, will not be less than zero.

The closing trading price, for purposes of calculating the make-whole premium, on any date of determination means the average of the secondary market bid quotations per note obtained by the trustee for \$2.5 million principal amount at maturity of the notes at approximately 4:00 p.m., New York City time, on such determination date from three independent nationally recognized securities dealers we select, provided that if three such bids cannot reasonably be obtained by the bid solicitation agent, but two bids are obtained, then the average of the two bids will be used, and if only one such bid can reasonably be obtained by bid solicitation agent, this one bid will be used. If the bid solicitation agent cannot reasonably obtain at least one bid for \$2.5 million principal amount of notes from a nationally recognized securities dealer or in our reasonable judgment, the bid quotations are not indicative of the secondary market value of the notes, then, for purposes of this section, the trading price per note will be deemed to be 98% of the product of the closing price of our common stock and the number of shares issuable upon conversion of such notes.

On or before the 15th day after we know or reasonably should have known that a fundamental change has occurred, we will provide to all holders of the notes and the trustee and paying agent a notice of the occurrence of the fundamental change and of the resulting repurchase right. This notice will state, among other things:

the events causing the fundamental change;

fundamental change repurchase date;

the date (or expected date) of such fundamental change;

the last date on which the repurchase right may be exercised;

the fundamental change repurchase price;

the fundamental change repurchase date;

the name and address of the paying agent and the conversion agent;

the conversion rate and any adjustments to the conversion rate resulting from such fundamental change;

that notes with respect to which a fundamental change repurchase notice is given by the holder may be converted only if the fundamental change repurchase notice has been withdrawn in accordance with the terms of the

indenture; and

the procedures that holders must follow to exercise these rights.

Simultaneously with providing such notice, we will publish a notice containing this information in a newspaper of general circulation in the City of New York or publish the information on our website or through such

other public medium as we may use at that time.

If a holder elects to exercise its right to cause us to repurchase all or any portion of its notes, such holder must deliver to us or our designated agent, on or before the business day preceding the fundamental change repurchase date, subject to extension to comply with applicable law, the notes to be repurchased, duly endorsed for transfer, together with a written repurchase notice, to the paying agent. The repurchase notice must state:

if certificated, the certificate numbers of the notes to be delivered by the holder for repurchase, or if not certificated, the notice must comply with appropriate DTC procedures;

the portion of the principal amount at maturity of notes to be repurchased, which must be \$1,000 or an integral multiple thereof; and

that we are to purchase such notes pursuant to the applicable provisions of the notes and the indenture.

A holder may withdraw any repurchase notice (in whole or in part) by delivering a written notice of withdrawal to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the business day prior to the fundamental change repurchase date. The notice of withdrawal shall state:

the principal amount at maturity of the withdrawn notes;

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the withdrawn notes, or if not certificated, your notice must comply with appropriate DTC procedures; and

the principal amount at maturity, if any, which remains subject to the repurchase notice.

If a fundamental change results from a change of control event, as described above, instead of paying the repurchase price in cash we may elect to pay all or a portion of the repurchase price in shares of our common stock, or, in the case of a merger in which we are not the surviving corporation, common stock or American Depositary Shares of the surviving corporation or its direct or indirect parent corporation or a combination of the applicable securities and cash, at our option. The number of shares of the applicable common stock or securities a holder will receive will equal the relevant amount of the repurchase price divided by 97% of the average sale prices of the applicable common stock or securities for the five trading days immediately preceding the second business day immediately preceding the fundamental change repurchase date. However, we may not pay any portion of the repurchase price in the applicable common stock or securities or a combination of the applicable common stock or securities and cash, unless we satisfy certain conditions prior to the repurchase date as provided in the indenture, including:

registration of the shares of the applicable common stock or securities to be issued upon repurchase under the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, if required;

qualification of the shares of the applicable common stock or securities to be issued upon repurchase under applicable state securities laws, if necessary, or the availability of an exemption therefrom; and

listing of the applicable common stock or securities on a U.S. national securities exchange or quotation thereof on an inter-dealer quotation system of any registered U.S. national securities association.

We will comply with any applicable provisions of Rule 13e-4 and any other tender offer rules under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 in the event of a fundamental change.

The repurchase rights of the holders could discourage a potential acquirer of Thoratec. The fundamental change repurchase feature, however, is not the result of management sknowledge of any specific effort:

to accumulate shares of common stock;

to obtain control of us by any means; or

34

part of a plan by management to adopt a series of anti-takeover provisions.

The term fundamental change is limited to specified events and may not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition. In addition, the requirement that we offer to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change may not protect holders in the event of a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, merger or similar transaction involving us.

No notes may be repurchased at the option of holders upon a fundamental change if there has occurred and is continuing an event of default with respect to the notes, other than an event of default that is cured by the payment of the fundamental change repurchase price of the notes.

The definition of fundamental change includes a phrase relating to the conveyance, transfer, sale or lease of substantially all of our properties and assets. There is no precise, established definition of the phrase—substantially all under applicable law. Accordingly, the ability of a holder of the notes to require us to repurchase its notes as a result of the conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of less than all of our properties and assets may be uncertain.

If a fundamental change were to occur, we may not have enough funds to pay the fundamental change repurchase price in cash. If we fail to repurchase the notes when required following a fundamental change, we will be in default under the indenture. In addition, we have, and may in the future incur, other indebtedness with similar change in control provisions permitting our holders to accelerate or to require us to repurchase our indebtedness upon the occurrence of similar events or on some specific dates.

Events of Default and Acceleration

The following are events of default under the indenture:

default in the payment of any principal amount (including accrued original issue discount) at maturity or any redemption price, purchase price, or fundamental change repurchase price due with respect to the notes, when the amount becomes due and payable, or default in the payment of the first six scheduled interest payments (unless due solely to the fault of the trustee in which case we have a three business day grace period);

default in payment of any interest (other than the first six scheduled interest payments) under the notes, which default continues for 30 days;

default in the delivery when due of all cash and any shares of common stock deliverable upon conversion of the notes, which default continues for 15 days;

our failure to comply with any of our other agreements in the notes or the indenture upon our receipt of notice of such default from the trustee or from holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the notes then outstanding, and our failure to cure (or obtain a waiver of) such default within 60 days after we receive such notice:

default in the payment of principal when due or resulting in acceleration of other indebtedness for borrowed money of Thoratec or any of its significant subsidiaries where the aggregate principal amount with respect to which the default or acceleration has occurred exceeds \$10 million, and such acceleration has not been rescinded or annulled or such indebtedness repaid within a period of 25 days after written notice to us by the trustee or to us and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the notes then outstanding, provided that if any such default is cured, waived, rescinded or annulled, then the event of default by reason thereof would be deemed not to have occurred;

our failure to give you notice of your right to require us to repurchase your notes upon a fundamental 35

change;

certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization affecting us; and

the pledge agreement ceases to be in full force and effect, or enforceable, prior to the expiration thereof in accordance with its terms.

A significant subsidiary is any subsidiary that would constitute a significant subsidiary within the meaning of Article 1 of Regulation S-X under the Securities Act of 1933 as in effect on the date of the indenture.

If an event of default occurs, either the trustee or the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the notes then outstanding may declare the issue price of the notes plus the original issue discount on the notes accrued through the date of such declaration, and any accrued and unpaid cash interest through the date of such declaration immediately due and payable. In the case of certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization, the issue price of the notes plus the original issue discount accrued thereon, together with any accrued but unpaid cash interest and liquidated damages through the date of occurrence of such event, will automatically become and be immediately due and payable without any further act by us, any holder or the trustee. At any time after a declaration of acceleration, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the notes then outstanding may, under certain circumstances, rescind and annul such acceleration.

In the event of a payment or covenant default with respect to the notes, the trustee, subject to certain limitations and conditions, may institute judicial proceedings to enforce the payment of any amount due or the performance of such covenant or any other proper remedy. Under certain circumstances, the trustee may withhold notice to the holders of the notes of a default (except in the payment of principal or interest) if the trustee in good faith determines that withholding notice is in the best interests of such holders, and the trustee may withhold such notice for certain defaults for a period of 30 days.

Obligations of Trustee

The indenture provides that, subject to the duty of the trustee during default to act with the required standard of care, the trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the indenture at the request or direction of any of the holders, unless such holders shall have offered to such trustee reasonable security or indemnity. Subject to such provisions for the indemnification of the trustee and to certain other conditions, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the notes then outstanding will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on such trustee, with respect to the notes. However, the trustee may decline to act if the holders direction violates any law or the indenture, would unduly prejudice the right of other holders or would subject the trustee to personal liability.

No holder of any notes will have any right to institute any proceeding with respect to the indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver or trustee or for any remedy, unless:

the holder has previously given the trustee written notice of a continuing event of default with respect to the notes;

the holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the notes then outstanding have made written request, and offered reasonable indemnity, to the trustee to institute such proceeding as trustee;

the trustee has not received an inconsistent direction from the holders of a majority in principal amount at maturity of the outstanding notes within the 60 day period set forth below; and

the trustee has failed to institute the requested proceeding within 60 days after receipt of such notice. However, a holder of notes will have an absolute right to receive payment of the principal (including accrued original issue discount) of and any interest on the notes on the due dates, and to institute suit for the

enforcement of any such payment.

Under the indenture we must furnish to the trustee annually a statement regarding our performance of certain of our obligations under the indenture and as to any default in such performance.

Consolidation, Merger or Sale of Assets

The indenture provides that we may not consolidate with or merge into any person or convey, transfer or lease all or substantially all our property and assets to another person unless:

the resulting, surviving or transferee person is a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, and such corporation, if other than us, assumes all our obligations under the notes, the indenture and the pledge agreement;

after giving effect to the transaction, no event of default, and no event that, after notice or passage of time, would become an event of default, has occurred and is continuing; and

other conditions described in the indenture are met.

Upon the assumption of our obligations by such corporation in such circumstances, subject to certain exceptions, we will be discharged from all obligations under the notes, the indenture and the pledge agreement. Although such transactions are permitted under the indenture, certain of the foregoing transactions occurring could constitute a fundamental change (as described above), permitting each holder to require us to repurchase the notes of such holder as described above. An assumption of our obligations under the notes and the indenture by such corporation might be deemed for United States federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of the notes for new notes by the holders thereof, resulting in recognition of gain or loss for such purposes and possibly other adverse tax consequences to the holders. Holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of such an assumption.

There is no precise, established definition of the term substantially all of our property and assets under applicable law and accordingly there may be uncertainty as to whether the foregoing provision would apply to a sale or lease of less than all our assets.

Modification

The trustee and we may amend the indenture or the notes with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount at maturity of the notes then outstanding. However, our consent and the consent of the holders of each outstanding note is required to:

alter the manner of calculation or rate of accrual of original issue discount or interest on any note or change the time of payment;

make any note payable in money or securities other than that stated in the note;

change the stated maturity of any note;

reduce the principal amount at maturity, restated principal amount, issue price, accrued original issue discount, redemption price, purchase price or fundamental change repurchase price with respect to any note;

make any change that adversely affects the rights of a holder to convert any note;

make any change that adversely affects the right to require us to purchase a note;

except as otherwise permitted under Consolidation, Merger or Sale of Assets, consent to the assignment or transfer by Thoratec of any of its rights and obligations under the indenture;

make any change to the obligation of Thoratec to repurchase all or any part of the notes in the event of

37

a fundamental change in accordance with Repurchase of The Notes at the Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change, including amending, changing or modifying any definitions with respect thereto;

impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment with respect to the notes or with respect to conversion of the notes;

modify the provisions of the indenture or the pledge agreement relating to the pledge of securities as contemplated under Security above in a manner that adversely affects the interests of the holders of notes in any material respect;

modify the subordination provision of the notes in a manner adverse to the holders of the notes in any material respect; or

reduce the percentage in aggregate principal amount of notes outstanding necessary to modify or amend the indenture or to waive any past default.

Without the consent of any holder of notes, the trustee and we may amend the indenture:

to evidence a successor to us and the assumption by that successor of our obligations under the indenture and the notes;

to add to our covenants for the benefit of the holders of the notes or to surrender any right or power conferred upon us;

to secure our obligations in respect of the notes;

to add a guarantor;

to evidence and provide the acceptance of the appointment of a successor trustee under the indenture;

to comply with the requirements of the SEC in order to effect or maintain qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, as contemplated by the indenture or otherwise;

to provide for conversion rights of holders of notes in the event of any reclassification or change of our common stock or any consolidation, merger or sale of all or substantially all of our property and assets occurs;

to increase the conversion rate, provided that the increase will not adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes;

to cure any ambiguity, omission, defect or inconsistency in the indenture; or

to make any change that does not adversely affect the rights of the holders of the notes in any material respect. The holders of a majority in principal amount at maturity of the outstanding notes may, on behalf of all the holders of all notes:

waive compliance by us with restrictive provisions of the indenture, as detailed in the indenture; or

waive any past default under the indenture and its consequences, except a default in the payment of any amount due, or in the obligation to deliver common stock, with respect to any note or in respect of any provision which under the indenture cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each outstanding note

affected.

Satisfaction and Discharge of the Indenture

38

We may satisfy and discharge our obligations under the indenture by delivering to the trustee for cancellation all outstanding notes or by depositing with the trustee, the paying agent or the conversion agent, if applicable, after the notes have become due and payable, whether at stated maturity or any redemption date, or any purchase date, or a fundamental change repurchase date, or upon conversion or otherwise, cash or shares of common stock (as applicable under the terms of the indenture) sufficient to pay all of the outstanding notes and paying all other sums payable under the indenture.

Calculations in Respect of Notes

We or our agents are responsible for making all calculations called for under the notes. These calculations include, but are not limited to, determination of the average market prices of the notes and of our common stock and amounts of payments, if any, payable on the notes. We or our agents will make all these calculations in good faith and, absent manifest error, our or our agents calculations are final and binding on holders of notes. We or our agents will provide a schedule of these calculations to the trustee, and the trustee is entitled to conclusively rely upon the accuracy of these calculations without independent verification.

Limitations of Claims in Bankruptcy

If a bankruptcy proceeding is commenced in respect of Thoratec, the claim of a holder of a note is, under Title 11 of the United States Code, limited to the issue price of the note plus that portion of the original issue discount, together with any unpaid cash interest and unliquidated damages, if any, that has accrued from the date of issue to the commencement of the proceeding.

Global Notes; Book Entry; Form

We initially issued the notes in the form of one or more global securities. The global security was deposited with the trustee as custodian for DTC and registered in the name of a nominee of DTC. Except as set forth below, the global security may be transferred, in whole and not in part, only to DTC or another nominee of DTC. You will hold your beneficial interests in the global security directly through DTC if you have an account with DTC or indirectly through organizations that have accounts with DTC. Notes in definitive certificated form (called certificated securities) will be issued only in certain limited circumstances described below.

DTC has advised us that it is:

- a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York;
- a member of the Federal Reserve System;
- a clearing corporation within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code; and
- a clearing agency registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. DTC was created to hold securities of institutions that have accounts with DTC (called participants) and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of securities transactions among its participants in such securities through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of the participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. DTC s participants include securities brokers and dealers, which may include the initial purchaser, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Access to DTC s book-entry system is also available to others such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies (called, the indirect participants) that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, whether directly or indirectly.

We believe that, pursuant to procedures established by DTC, upon the deposit of the global security with DTC, DTC has credited, on its book-entry registration and transfer system, the principal amount of notes represented by such global security to the accounts of participants. The accounts credited were designated by the initial purchaser. Ownership of beneficial interests in the global security will be limited to participants or persons that may hold interests through participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in the global security will be shown on, and the

transfer of those beneficial interests will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC (with respect to participants interests), the participants and the indirect participants. The laws of some jurisdictions may require that certain purchasers of securities take physical delivery of such securities in definitive form. These limits and laws may impair the ability to transfer or pledge beneficial interests in the global security.

Owners of beneficial interests in global securities who desire to convert their interests into common stock should contact their brokers or other participants or indirect participants through whom they hold such beneficial interests to obtain information on procedures, including proper forms and cut-off times, for submitting requests for conversion.

So long as DTC, or its nominee, is the registered owner or holder of a global security, DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the notes represented by the global security for all purposes under the indenture and the notes. In addition, no owner of a beneficial interest in a global security will be able to transfer that interest except in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC. Except as set forth below, as an owner of a beneficial interest in the global security, you will not be entitled to have the notes represented by the global security registered in your name, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of certificated securities and will not be considered to be the owner or holder of any notes under the global security. We understand that, under existing industry practice, if an owner of a beneficial interest in the global security desires to take any action that DTC, as the holder of the global security, is entitled to take, DTC would authorize the participants to take such action. Additionally, in such case, the participants would authorize beneficial owners owning through such participants to take such action or would otherwise act upon the instructions of beneficial owners owning through them.

We will make payments of principal of, premium, if any, and interest (including any liquidated damages) on, the notes represented by the global security registered in the name of and held by DTC or its nominee to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner and holder of the global security. Neither we, the trustee nor any paying agent has any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial interests in the global security or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial interests.

We expect that DTC or its nominee, upon receipt of any payment of principal of, and premium, if any, or interest (including liquidated damages) on, the global security, will credit participants—accounts with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the global security as shown on the records of DTC or its nominee. We also expect that payments by participants or indirect participants to owners of beneficial interests in the global security held through such participants or indirect participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of such participants or indirect participants. We will not have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial interests in the global security for any note or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial interests or for any other aspect of the relationship between DTC and its participants or indirect participants or the relationship between such participants or indirect participants and the owners of beneficial interests in the global security owning through such participants.

Transfers between participants in DTC will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC rules and will be settled in same-day funds.

DTC has advised us that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of notes only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account the DTC interests in the global security is credited and only in respect of such portion of the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which such participant or participants has or have given such direction. However, if DTC notifies us that it is unwilling to be a depositary for the global security or ceases to be a clearing agency and we do not appoint a successor depositary or clearing agency within 90 days after receiving

the notice from DTC or becoming aware that DTC is no longer a clearing agency or there is an event of default under the notes, DTC will exchange the global security for certificated securities which it will distribute to its participants.

Although DTC is expected to follow the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of interests in the global security among participants of DTC, it is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued at any time. Neither we nor the trustee will have any

responsibility, or liability for the performance by DTC or the participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their respective operations.

We have obtained the information in this section from sources we believe to be reliable, but we take no responsibility for its accuracy.

Governing Law

The indenture and the notes are governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Information Concerning the Trustee

U.S. Bank National Association is the trustee and the initial registrar, paying agent, bid solicitation agent and conversion agent under the indenture for the notes. The trustee may resign or be removed and a successor trustee may be appointed.

The indenture and provisions of the Trust Indenture Act incorporated by reference in the indenture contain limitations on the rights of the trustee under the indenture, should it become a creditor of our company, to obtain payment of claims in certain cases or to realize on certain property received by it in respect of any such claims, as security or otherwise. The trustee under the indenture is permitted to engage in other transactions with us. However, if the trustee under the indenture acquires any prohibited conflicting interest, it must eliminate the conflict or resign.

Registration Rights

We entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchaser dated as of the date of first issuance of the notes.

Pursuant to the registration rights agreement, we agreed, at our expense, to file with the SEC not later than 90 days after the date of original issuance of any of the notes (the S-3 filing deadline), subject to certain conditions set forth below, a shelf registration statement on such form as we deem appropriate covering resales by holders of all notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes. We agreed to use our reasonable best efforts to:

cause such registration statement to become effective as promptly as is practicable, but in no event later than 180 days after the earliest date of original issuance of any of the notes; and

keep the registration statement effective until the earlier of (1) the sale pursuant to the shelf registration statement of the notes and all of the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes, and (2) the date when the holders (other than holders that are affiliates of Thoratec) of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes are able to sell all such securities immediately without restriction pursuant to the volume limitation provisions of Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933 or any successor rule thereto or otherwise.

We agreed to provide to each registered holder copies of the prospectus, notify each registered holder when the shelf registration statement has become effective and take certain other actions as are required to permit unrestricted resales of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes. A holder who sells those securities pursuant to the shelf registration statement will be required to be named as a selling securityholder in the related prospectus and to deliver a prospectus to purchasers, and will be bound by the provisions of the registration rights agreement which are applicable to that holder, including certain indemnification provisions. If a shelf registration statement naming the holder and covering those securities is not effective, they may not be sold or otherwise transferred except in accordance with the provisions set forth under Transfer Restrictions.

We agreed to give notice to all holders of the filing and effectiveness of the shelf registration statement. Attached to this prospectus as Annex A is a form of notice and questionnaire to be completed and delivered by a holder of notes prior to any intended distribution of registrable securities pursuant to the shelf registration statement. In order to be named as a selling security holder in the related prospectus at the time of effectiveness, the holder must complete and deliver the notice and questionnaire to us within 20 days of the holder s receipt of notice from us

of the filing of the registration statement. After the shelf registration statement has been declared effective, upon receipt of any completed questionnaire, together with such other information as we may reasonably request from a holder of such notes, we will use our reasonable best efforts to file within 15 business days such amendments to the shelf registration statement or supplements to the related prospectus as are necessary to permit such holder to deliver such prospectus to purchasers of registrable securities, subject to our right to suspend the use of the prospectus as discussed below. Any holder that does not complete and deliver a questionnaire or provide such other information will not be named as a selling securityholder in the prospectus and therefore will not be permitted to sell any registrable securities pursuant to the shelf registration statement.

We will be permitted to suspend the use of the prospectus that is part of the shelf registration statement under certain circumstances relating to pending corporate developments, public filings with the SEC and similar events for a period not to exceed 45 days in any three-month period and not to exceed an aggregate of 120 days in any twelve month period. We need not specify the nature of the event giving rise to a suspension in any notice of a suspension provided to the holders.

If:

on the day following the S-3 filing deadline, the shelf registration statement has not been filed with the SEC;

the shelf registration statement has not become effective within 180 days after the earliest date of original issuance of any note;

the registration statement shall cease to be effective or fail to be usable without being succeeded within seven business days by a post-effective amendment or a report filed with the SEC pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that cures the failure of the registration statement to be effective or usable; or

the prospectus has been suspended as described in the preceding paragraph longer than the period permitted by such paragraph,

(each a registration default), additional interest as liquidated damages will accrue on the notes, from and including the day following the registration default to but excluding the day on which the registration default has been cured. Liquidated damages will be paid semi-annually in arrears, with the interest payment due on the first interest payment date following the date on which such liquidated damages begin to accrue, and will accrue at an additional rate per year equal to:

0.25% of the principal amount at maturity of the notes to and including the 90th day following such registration default; and

0.50% of the principal amount at maturity of the notes from and after the 91st day following such registration default.

In no event will liquidated damages accrue at a rate per year exceeding 0.50%. We will have no other liabilities for monetary damages with respect to any registration default. If a holder has converted some or all of its notes into common stock, the holder will not be entitled to receive any liquidated damages with respect to such common stock or the principal amount of the notes converted.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Our authorized capital stock consists of 100,000,000 shares of common stock, no par value, and 2,500,000 shares of preferred stock, no par value.

Common Stock

As of July 3, 2004, there were 51,381,391 shares of our common stock outstanding.

42

Dividends. Thoratec common shareholders are entitled to receive ratably such dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by the Board of Directors out of funds legally available for dividend payments, subject to the preferences that may be applicable to any outstanding shares of preferred stock.

Voting. Holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held on all matters submitted to a vote of shareholders, including the election of directors. A majority vote of the shares present or represented by proxy is required for Thoratec shareholders to take action on all matters.

Preemptive Rights, Conversion and Redemption. The common stock is not entitled to preemptive or conversion rights and is not subject to redemption or sinking fund provisions.

Liquidation, Dissolution and Winding-up. Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, the holders of common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities, subject to the prior liquidation rights of any outstanding shares of preferred stock.

Preferred Stock

Our Board of Directors is authorized, without action by the shareholders, to designate and issue up to 2,500,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series. Subject to the California Corporation Law, our Board of Directors may:

fix the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions on these shares,

fix the number of shares and designation of any series, and

increase or decrease the number of shares of any series if not below the number of outstanding shares. As of July 3, 2004, there were no shares of Thoratec preferred stock outstanding. Although we currently do not intend to do so, our Board of Directors may issue preferred stock with voting and conversion rights, which could negatively affect the voting power or other rights of the common shareholders without shareholder approval. The issuance of preferred stock may delay or prevent a change in control of Thoratec.

Our articles of incorporation designate 540,541, no par value per share, shares of preferred stock, no par value per share, as Series A Preferred Stock and 500,00 shares of preferred stock as Series B Preferred Stock. These shares are entitled to receive quarterly dividends, a liquidation preference, and certain voting rights, and are subject to redemption and conversion rights. There are no shares of Series A Preferred Stock or Series B Preferred Stock issued and outstanding and we do not anticipate issuing any such shares.

Our articles of incorporation designate 100,000 no par shares of preferred stock as Series RP preferred stock in connection with Thoratec s rights plan, as described below. These shares, if issued, will be entitled to receive quarterly dividends and a liquidation preference. There are no shares of Series RP preferred stock issued and outstanding and we do not anticipate issuing any shares of Series RP preferred stock except as may be required under the rights plan.

Shareholder Rights Plan

On May 2, 2002, we adopted a shareholder rights plan to protect our shareholders in the event of a proposed or actual acquisition of 15% or more of the outstanding shares of our common stock. Under the rights plan, we distributed one purchase right for each share of common stock outstanding at the close of business on May 17, 2002. If a person or group acquires 15% or more of our common stock in a transaction not pre-approved by our Board of Directors, each right will entitle its holder, other than the acquirer, to buy our common stock at 50% of its market

value for the right s then current exercise price (initially \$70.00). In addition, if an unapproved party acquires more than 15% of our common stock, and our company or our business is later acquired by the unapproved party or in a transaction in which all shareholders are not treated alike, shareholders with unexercised rights, other

than the unapproved party, will be entitled to purchase common stock of the merger party or asset buyer with a value of twice the exercise price of the rights. Each right also becomes exercisable for one one-thousandth of a share of our Series RP preferred stock at the right s then current exercise price ten days after an unapproved third party makes, or announces an intention to make, a tender offer or exchange offer that, if completed, would result in the unapproved party acquiring 15% or more of our common stock. Our Board of Directors may redeem the rights for a nominal amount before an event that causes the rights to become exercisable. The rights will expire on May 2, 2012.

Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws

Preferred Stock. Under our articles of incorporation, the Board of Directors has the power to authorize the issuance of up to 2,500,000 shares of preferred stock and to determine the price, rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions, including voting rights, of those shares without further vote or action by the shareholders. The issuance of preferred stock may:

delay, defer or prevent a change in control;

discourage bids for the common stock at a premium over the market price of our common stock;

adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock; and

discourage acquisition proposals or tender offers for our shares and, as a consequence, inhibit fluctuations in the market price of our shares that could result from actual or rumored takeover attempts.

Special Meeting Requirements. Our bylaws provide that special meetings of shareholders may be called at the request of the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board of Directors, the President, or the holder of shares entitled to cast not less than one-tenth of the votes at the meeting.

Cumulative Voting. Our bylaws provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors. At every election of directors, shareholders may cumulate votes and give one candidate a number of votes equal to the number of directors to be elected multiplied by the number of votes to which the shares are entitled or distribute votes according to the same principle among as many candidates as desired. No shareholder is entitled to cumulate votes for any one or more candidates unless such candidate or candidates names have been placed in nomination prior to the voting and at least one shareholder has given notice at the meeting prior to the voting of the shareholder s intention to cumulate votes.

These provisions may deter a hostile takeover or delay a change in control or management of Thoratec.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Computershare Trust Company, Inc.

NASDAQ National Market Listing

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ National Market under the symbol THOR.

MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following summary discusses certain material U.S. federal income tax (and in the case of non-U.S. holders, as defined below, certain U.S. federal estate tax) consequences relating to the purchase, ownership, and disposition of the notes and common stock into which the notes may be converted. Except where noted, this summary deals only with

notes and common stock held as capital assets and is applicable only to initial purchasers of notes who purchase the notes for an amount of cash equal to the initial offering price of such notes. This summary does not address any state, local or foreign tax consequences. In addition, this summary does not deal with special situations, such as:

tax consequences to holders who may be subject to special tax treatment, such as dealers in securities or currencies, banks, financial institutions, insurance companies, tax-exempt entities and traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities holdings;

tax consequences to persons holding notes or common stock as part of a hedging, integrated, constructive sale or conversion transaction or a straddle;

tax consequences to U.S. holders (as defined below) whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar; or

alternative minimum tax consequences.

If a partnership holds notes or common stock, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding notes or common stock, you should consult your tax advisor.

The discussion below is based upon the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), and U.S. Treasury regulations, rulings and judicial decisions as of the date hereof. Those authorities may be changed, perhaps retroactively, so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below. There can be no assurance that the Internal Revenue Service (the IRS) will not challenge one or more of the tax consequences discussed herein.

IF YOU ARE CONSIDERING THE PURCHASE OF NOTES, YOU SHOULD CONSULT YOUR OWN TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO YOU OF THE PURCHASE, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF THE NOTES AND COMMON STOCK IN LIGHT OF YOUR PARTICULAR SITUATION, AND REGARDING ANY TAX CONSEQUENCES ARISING UNDER THE LAWS OF ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.

U.S. Holders

The following is a summary of certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences that will apply to you if you are a U.S. holder. A U.S. holder means a beneficial owner of a note or common stock that is:

a citizen or resident alien individual of the United States;

a corporation (or any entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision of the United States;

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

a trust if it (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (2) has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

Original Issue Discount

The notes have original issue discount (OID) for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and accordingly, you will be subject to special rules relating to the accrual of income for such purposes. You generally must include OID in gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes on an annual basis under a constant yield accrual method, as described below, regardless of your regular method of tax accounting. As a result, you will be required to include OID in income in advance of the receipt of cash attributable to that income.

The notes will be treated as issued with OID equal to the excess of a note s stated redemption price at maturity over its issue price. The issue price is the first price at which a substantial amount of notes are sold for money (excluding sales to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting as underwriters,

placement agents or wholesalers). The stated redemption price at maturity of a note will include all payments of principal and cash interest on the note. Because the notes provide for payment of cash interest only through 2011, the cash interest will be included in the stated redemption price at maturity and accordingly taxed to you as part of the OID accrued on the note, as described below. That cash interest will not be again included separately in your gross income when accrued or paid, regardless of your method of accounting for tax purposes. In each year after 2010, you will recognize OID, regardless of whether you receive cash interest.

The amount of OID includible in your income is the sum of the daily portions of OID with respect to the note for each day during the taxable year or portion thereof in which you hold the note (accrued OID). A daily portion is determined by allocating to each day in any accrual period a pro rata portion of the OID that accrued in that period. The accrual period of a note may be of any length and may vary in length over the term of the note, provided that each accrual period is no longer than one year and each scheduled payment of principal or interest occurs either on the first or last day of an accrual period. The amount of OID that accrues with respect to any accrual period is the product of the note sadjusted issue price at the beginning of the accrual period and its yield to maturity, determined on the basis of compounding at the close of each accrual period and properly adjusted for the length of the period. The adjusted issue price of a note at the start of any accrual period is equal to its issue price, increased by the accrued OID for each prior accrual period and reduced by any payments of cash interest and principal made on such note.

As described under Description of Notes Registration Rights, we may be required to make payments of liquidated damages to the holders of the notes if we do not file a registration statement, or use our reasonable best efforts to cause that registration statement to be declared effective and to remain effective. We intend to take the position that the possibility of any payment of liquidated damages does not affect the determination of the yield to maturity of the notes or give rise to any additional accrual of original issue discount or recognition of ordinary income upon the exchange, sale or redemption of a note. This position is based in part on a determination that as of the date of issuance of the notes, the possibility that liquidated damages will have to be paid is a remote or incidental contingency within the meaning of applicable U.S. Treasury regulations. Our determination that this possibility is a remote or incidental contingency is binding on you, unless you explicitly disclose that you are taking a different position to the IRS on your tax return for the year during which you acquire the note. However, the IRS may take a contrary position from that described above, which could affect the timing and character of both your income from the notes and our deduction with respect to the payments of liquidated damages. If we are required to make any payments of liquidated damages, the amount of OID that accrues with respect to subsequent accrual periods may increase.

You should consult your own tax advisors concerning the appropriate tax treatment of the payment of liquidated damages with respect to the notes in the event that we are required to make these payments to you.

Sale, Exchange, Redemption, Repurchase or other Disposition of Notes

You generally will recognize gain or loss upon the sale, exchange, redemption, repurchase or other disposition of a note equal to the difference between the amount realized upon the sale, exchange, redemption, repurchase or other disposition and your adjusted tax basis in the note. Your adjusted tax basis in a note will be equal to the amount paid for the note, increased by the amount of OID previously included in income (including in the tax year of disposition) and decreased by the amount of payments of cash interest and principal. Any gain or loss recognized on a disposition of the note will be capital gain or loss. If you are a noncorporate U.S. holder, including an individual, and have held the note for more than one year, capital gain will be subject to tax at a maximum rate of 15% through December 31, 2008. As of January 1, 2009, the maximum capital gains rate will revert to 20%. Your ability to deduct capital losses may be limited.

Conversion of Notes

You generally will not recognize any income, gain or loss upon the conversion of a note solely into common stock. If you receive cash in lieu of a fractional share of common stock, however, you will be treated as if you received the fractional share and we then redeemed the fractional share for cash. You will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the cash received and the portion of your basis in the stock attributable to the

fractional share. Your aggregate basis in the common stock received (including any fractional share deemed received) will equal your adjusted basis in the note. Your holding period for the stock will include the period during which you held the note.

If you receive solely cash upon the conversion of a note, you will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized and your adjusted tax basis in the note. Such gain or loss will be capital gain or loss. As discussed above under Sale, Exchange, Redemption, Repurchase or other Disposition of Notes, long-term capital gain of a noncorporate U.S. holder will be subject to a reduced rate of taxation. Your ability to deduct capital losses may be limited.

If you receive a combination of cash and common stock upon a conversion (and such cash is not merely received in lieu of a fractional share of common stock), you will be required to recognize gain in an amount equal to the lesser of (1) the cash received (other than cash attributable to accrued and unpaid interest) or (2) the excess of the fair market value of the common stock and cash (other than cash attributable to accrued and unpaid interest) received upon conversion over your adjusted tax basis in the note at the time of conversion. You generally will not be permitted to recognize any loss realized upon such a conversion. Your tax basis in the common stock received will be the same as your tax basis in the note, reduced by the amount of cash received (other than cash received in lieu of a fractional share) and increased by the amount of gain recognized (other than gain recognized with respect to a fractional share).

Constructive Dividends

The conversion price of the notes will be adjusted in certain circumstances as described in the section titled Description of Notes Conversion Rights. Under Section 305(c) of the Code, adjustments (or failures to make adjustments) that have the effect of increasing your proportionate interest in our assets or earnings may in some circumstances result in a taxable deemed distribution to you. Any deemed distribution to you will be subject to U.S. federal income tax in the same manner as an actual distribution received by you, as described under Dividends on Common Stock below.

For example, if at any time we make a distribution of property to holders of our common stock that would be taxable to the shareholders as a dividend for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, in accordance with the provisions of the notes dealing with adjustment of the conversion price, the conversion rate of the notes is increased, this increase may be deemed to be the payment of a taxable dividend (to the extent of our current or accumulated earnings and profits) to the holder of the note. However, in general, an increase in the conversion rate in the event of stock dividends or the distribution of rights to subscribe for common stock will not be so treated. In certain circumstances, the failure to make an adjustment to the conversion price could result in a payment of a deemed dividend to the holder of a note.

You should carefully review the conversion rate adjustment provisions and consult your own tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences of any such adjustment (or failure to make an adjustment).

Dividends on Common Stock

If, after you convert a note into common stock, we make a distribution of cash or other property with respect to that stock, the distribution will be treated as a dividend to the extent that it is paid from our current or accumulated earnings or profits, as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If you are a noncorporate U.S. holder, including an individual, and provided you hold the common stock for more than 60 days during the 120-day period beginning 60 days before the ex-dividend date, a dividend will be taxable to you at a maximum rate of 15% through December 31, 2008. As of January 1, 2009, dividends will once again be taxable at ordinary income rates. If the distribution exceeds our current or accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be treated first as a tax-free return

of capital to the extent of your basis in the common stock. Any remaining excess will be treated as capital gain. If you are a corporation, you may be able to claim a deduction for a portion of any distribution received that is considered a dividend.

Sale or Other Disposition of Common Stock

47

You will generally recognize capital gain or loss on a sale or other disposition of common stock. Your gain or loss will equal the difference between the proceeds you receive and your adjusted tax basis in the stock. The proceeds received will include the amount of any cash and the fair market value of any other property received for the stock. If you are a noncorporate U.S. holder, including an individual, and have held the stock for more than one year, such capital gain will be subject to tax at a maximum rate of 15% through December 31, 2008. As of January 1, 2009, the maximum capital gains rate will revert to 20%. Your ability to deduct capital losses may be limited.

Non-U.S. Holders

The following is a summary of certain material U.S. federal tax consequences that will apply to you if you are a non-U.S. holder. The term non-U.S. holder means a holder of a note or common stock that is not a U.S. holder. Special rules may apply to certain non-U.S. holders such as controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, foreign personal holding companies, persons eligible for benefits under income tax conventions to which the United States is a party and U.S. expatriates. You should consult your own tax advisors to determine the U.S. federal, state, local and other tax consequences that may be relevant to you.

Payment of Interest

The 30% U.S. federal withholding tax will not apply to any payment to you of interest (including 01D) on a note provided that:

you do not actually or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock that are entitled to vote within the meaning of section 871(h)(3) of the Code;

you are not a controlled foreign corporation that is related to us within the meaning of section 864(d)(4) of the Code:

you are not a bank whose receipt of interest on a note is described in section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code; and

you provide your name and address, and certify, under penalties of perjury, that you are not a U.S. person (which certification may be made on an IRS Form W-8BEN (or successor form)) or (b) you hold your notes through certain foreign intermediaries, and you and the foreign intermediary satisfy the certification requirements of applicable U.S. Treasury regulations. Special certification rules apply to non-U.S. holders that are pass-through entities rather than corporations or individuals.

U.S. federal withholding tax, unless you provide us with a properly executed (1) IRS Form W-8BEN (or successor form) claiming an exemption from or reduction in withholding under the benefit of an applicable tax treaty or (2) IRS Form W-8ECI (or successor form) stating that interest paid on the note is not subject to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States. If you are engaged in a trade or business in the United States and interest on a note is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or business or, if a tax treaty applies, is attributable to your U.S. permanent establishment, you will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on that interest on a net income basis (although you will be exempt from the 30% withholding tax, provided you satisfy the certification requirements described above) in the same manner as if you were a U.S. person as defined under the Code. In addition, if you are a foreign corporation, you may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or lower applicable treaty rate) of your earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to adjustments, that are effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States. If you are eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. withholding tax pursuant to an income tax treaty, you may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

Constructive Dividends

Under certain circumstances, a non-U.S. holder may be deemed to have received a constructive distribution

48

as a result of an adjustment (or a failure to make an adjustment) in the conversion price of the notes (see U.S. Holders Constructive Dividends above). Any such constructive distribution will be treated in the same manner as an actual distribution received by you, as discussed above under Dividends on Common Stock, below. We intend to deduct U.S. federal withholding tax with respect to any such constructive dividend from cash interest or other payments on your notes. You should consult your own tax advisors as to whether you can obtain a refund for all or a portion of any tax withheld with respect to constructive dividends.

Dividends on Common Stock

Any dividends paid to you with respect to our common stock will be subject to withholding tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty. However, dividends that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States or, if a tax treaty applies, attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment, are not subject to the withholding tax, but instead are subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at applicable graduated individual or corporate rates. Certain certification and disclosure requirements must be complied with in order for effectively connected income to be exempt from withholding. Any such effectively connected dividends received by a foreign corporation may, under certain circumstances, be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a 30% rate (or lower applicable treaty rate). If you are a non-U.S. holder of common stock who wishes to claim the benefit of an applicable treaty rate, you are required to satisfy applicable certification and other requirements. If you are eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. withholding tax pursuant to an income tax treaty, you may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

Sale, Exchange, Repurchase or Redemption of Notes or Common Stock

Any gain realized upon the sale, exchange, repurchase, redemption or other disposition of a note or share of common stock generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax unless:

that gain is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States by you, or if a tax treaty applies, attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment;

you are an individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of that disposition, and certain other conditions are met; or

we are or have been a U.S. real property holding corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If you are a non-U.S. holder whose gain is described in the first or third bullet point above, you will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the net gain derived from the sale at the applicable graduated rates. If you are a corporate non-U.S. holder whose gain is described in the first bullet point above you may also be subject to a branch profits tax at a 30% rate (or lower applicable treaty rate). If you are an individual non-U.S. holder described in the second bullet point above, you will be subject to a flat 30% U.S. federal income tax on the gain derived from the sale, which may be offset by U.S.-source capital losses, even though you are not considered a resident of the United States.

We believe that we are not, and we do not anticipate that we will become, a U.S. real property holding corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, there can be no assurance that we will not become a U.S. real property holding corporation in the future.

U.S. Federal Estate Tax

If you are a non-U.S. holder and are also not a resident of the United States (as specially defined for U.S. federal estate tax purposes) at the time of your death, the U.S. federal estate tax will not apply to notes owned by you at the

time of your death, provided that (1) you do not own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our voting stock (within the meaning of the Code and the U.S. Treasury regulations) and (2) interest on the notes would not have been, if received at the time of your death, effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States. However, common stock held by you at the time of your death will be

included in your gross estate for U.S. federal estate tax purposes unless an applicable estate tax treaty provides otherwise. If you are an individual, you should consult with your tax advisors before considering an investment in the notes.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

If you are a U.S. holder, in general, information reporting requirements will apply to certain payments of principal and interest on the notes, dividends paid on the common stock, and the proceeds of sale of a note or share of common stock unless you are an exempt recipient (such as a corporation). Backup withholding tax at a rate of 28% will apply to such payments if you fail to provide your taxpayer identification number or certification of exempt status or fail to report in full dividend and interest income.

If you are a non-U.S. holder, in general, you will not be subject to backup withholding and information reporting with respect to payments that we make to you provided that we do not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a U.S. person and you have given us the statement described above under Non-U.S. Holders Payment of Interest. In addition, you will not be subject to backup withholding or information reporting with respect to the proceeds of the sale of a note or share of common stock within the United States or conducted through certain U.S.-related financial intermediaries, if the payor receives the statement described above and does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a U.S. person, as defined under the Code, or you otherwise establish an exemption. However, we may be required to report annually to the IRS and to you the amount of, and the tax withheld, if any, with respect to, any interest or dividends paid to you, regardless of whether any tax was actually withheld. Copies of these information returns may also be made available under the provisions of a specific treaty or agreement to the tax authorities of the country in which the non-U.S. holder resides.

Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against your U.S. federal income tax provided the required information is furnished to the IRS in a timely manner.

SELLING SECURITYHOLDERS

We originally issued the notes to Merrill Lynch Pierce Fenner & Smith Incorporated, referred to as the initial purchaser, in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933. The notes were immediately resold by the initial purchaser to persons reasonably believed by the initial purchasers to be "qualified institutional buyers" within the meaning of Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933 in transactions exempt from registration under the Securities Act of 1933. Selling securityholders, including their transferees, pledgees or donees or their successors, may from time to time offer and sell the notes and the common stock into which the notes are convertible. Our registration of the notes and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes does not necessarily mean that the selling securityholders will sell all or any of the notes or the common stock. Except as set forth below, none of the selling securityholders has, or within the past three years has had, any position, office or other material relationship with us or any of our predecessors or affiliates.

The following table sets forth certain information as of August 3, 2004, except where otherwise noted, concerning the principal amount of notes beneficially owned by each selling securityholder and the number of shares of underlying common stock that may be offered from time to time by each selling securityholder with this prospectus. The information is based on information provided by or on behalf of the selling securityholders. We have assumed for purposes of the table below that the selling securityholders will sell all of their notes and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes pursuant to this prospectus, and that any other shares of our common stock beneficially owned by the selling securityholders will continue to be beneficially owned.

Information about the selling securityholders may change over time. In particular, the selling securityholders identified below may have sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of all or a portion of their notes since the date on which they provided to us information regarding their notes. Any changed or new information given to us by the selling securityholders will be set forth in supplements to this prospectus or amendments to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, if and when necessary.

	Principal				Number of	
	Amount			Number of	Shares of	Natural
	Percentage Number of				Common	
	of Notes	of	Shares	Shares of	Stock	Person(s) with
			of Common		Beneficially	
	Beneficially	Notes	Stock	Common	Owned	Voting or
Name of Selling	Owned and O	utstandir	ngBeneficially	Stock	after the	Investment
Securityholder	Offered (USD)	(%)	Owned(1)(2)	Offered (1)	Offering(2)(3)	Power
AG Domestic						
Convertibles,						John M. Angelo,
LP (+)	7,500,000	3.03	220,989	220,989	0	Michael L. Gordon
AG Offshore						
Convertibles,						John M. Angelo,
Ltd. (+)	17,500,000	7.07	515,641	515,641	0	Michael L. Gordon
Alexandra Global						
Master Fund Ltd.	5,000,000	2.02	147,326	147,326	0	(7)
Barclays Global						. ,
Investors Diversified						
Alpha Plus Funds	1,032,000	*	30,408	30,408	0	Michael A. Boyd
•	500,000	*	14,733	14,733	0	Alex Lach
	<i>,</i>		*	· ·		

Barclays Global Investors Ltd. BNP Paribas Equity						
Strategies, SNC (+)	1,468,000	*	53,612	43,255	10,357	Christian Menestrier
CooperNeff						
Convertible Strategies						
(Cayman) Master	4 #00 000		46		0	~
Fund, LP	1,580,000	*	46,555	46,555	0	Christian Menestrier
			51			

Name of Selling Securityholder	Principal Amount of Notes Beneficially Owned and Offered (USD)	of Notes Outstanding	Number of Shares of Common Stock gBeneficially Owned(1)(2)	Number of Shares of Common Stock Offered (1)	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned after the Offering(2)(3)	Natural Person(s) with Voting or Investment Power
DKR Saturn Event						
Driven Holding Fund Ltd. DKR Saturn	4,500,000	1.82	132,593	132,593	0	(8)
Multi-Strategy Holding Fund Ltd. DKR SoundShore	4,500,000	1.82	132,593	132,593	0	(9)
Oasis Holding Fund Ltd. DKR SoundShore Strategic Holding	16,000,000	6.47	471,443	471,443	0	(10)
Strategic Holding Fund Ltd. Forest Fulcrum Fund	2,000,000	*	58,930	58,930	0	(11)
LP (#) Forest Global	1,351,000	*	39,807	39,807	0	Michael A. Boyd
Convertible Fund, Ltd. Class A-5 Forest Multi-Strategy Master Fund SPC, on behalf of its	5,619,000	2.27	165,565	165,565	0	Michael A. Boyd
Multi-Strategy Segregated Portfolio FrontPoint Convertible	2,814,000	1.14	82,915	82,915	0	Michael A. Boyd
Arbitrage Fund, L.P. Gaia Offshore Master	5,500,000	2.22	162,059	162,059	0	(12)
Fund Ltd. General Motors	4,500,000	1.82	132,593	132,593	0	(3)
Welfare Benefit Trust GM AM Group	1,000,000	*	29,465	29,465	0	Alex Lach
Pension Trust Grace Convertible	1,000,000	*	29,465	29,465	0	Alex Lach
Arbitrage Fund Ltd. HFR CA Global	6,500,000	2.63	191,524	191,524	0	Bradford Whitmore & Michael Bratlon
Opportunity Master Trust HFR RVA Select Performance Master	665,000 429,000	*	19,594 12,641	19,594 12,641	0	Michael A. Boyd Michael A. Boyd

Trust						
Highbridge						
International						Glenn Dubin & Henry
LLC (+)	8,500,000	3.44	250,454	250,454	0	Sweica
JMG Capital Partners						
LP	4,000,000	1.62	117,861	117,861	0	(3)
			52			

	Principal Amount of Notes	of	Number of Shares of Common	Number of Shares of	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially	Natural Person(s) with
Name of Selling	Beneficially Owned and Offered	Notes Outstanding	Stock g Beneficially	Common Stock	Owned after the	Voting or Investment
Securityholder	(USD)	(%)	Owned(1)(2)	Offered (1)	Offering(2)(3)	Power
JMG Triton Offshore Fund, LTD. KBC Financial	4,000,000	1.62	117,861	117,861	0	(13)
Products USA, Inc. (#)	7,000,000	2.83	206,256	206,256	0	(14)
LLT Limited	942,000	*	27,756	27,756	0	(15)
Lyxor Convertible Arbitrage Fund						
Limited Lyxor/Forest Fund	292,000	*	8,604	8,604	0	Christian Menestrier
Limited Lyxor/GAIN II Fund	3,137,000	1.27	92,432	92,432	0	Michael A. Boyd
Ltd. Mellon HBV Master Convertible Arbitrage	1,500,000	*	44,198	44,198	0	(3)
Fund LP (+) Mellon HBV Master Leveraged Multi-Strategy Fund	1,380,000	*	40,662	40,662	0	Stuart Dobson
LP (+) Mellon HBV Master Multi-Strategy Fund	52,500	*	1,547	1,547	0	Stuart Dobson
LP (+) MFS Mid Cap Value Fund A Series of MFS	831,000	*	24,486	24,486	0	Stuart Dobson
Series Trust XI (+) MFS Sunlife Mid Cap	3,200,000	1.29	94,289	94,289	0	(3)
Value Series (+)	200,000	*	5,893	5,893	0	(3)
Mint Master Fund Ltd Monican VCA Master	164,000	*	4,832	4,832	0	Stuart Dobson Eric C. Hage,
Fund Nomura Securities Int 1	900,000	*	26,519	26,519	0	Daniel C. Hage
(3)	2,000,000	*	59,730	58,930	800	Simon Pharr
Polaris Vega Fund L.P. Retail Clerks Pension	300,000	*	8,840	8,840	0	Gregory Levinson
Trust	1,000,000	*	29,465 53	29,465	0	Alex Lach

	Principal Amount of Notes	Percentage of	Number of Shares	Number of Shares of	Number of Shares of Common Stock	Natural Person(s) with
Name of Selling Securityholder	Beneficially Owned and Offered (USD)	-	of Common Stock gBeneficially Owned(1)(2)	Common Stock Offered (1)	Beneficially Owned after the Offering(2)(3)	Voting or Investment Power
Ritchie Convertible Arbitrage Trading Silverback Master	600,000	*	17,679	17,679	0	AR Thane Ritchie
Ltd. Singlehedge US Convertible	5,000,000	2.02	147,326	147,326	0	Elliot Bassen
Arbitrage Fund Sphinx Convertible	360,000	*	10,607	10,607	0	Christian Menestrier
Arbitrage SPC St. Albans Partners	778,000	*	22,924	22,924	0	Michael A. Boyd
Ltd.	3,500,000	1.41	103,128	103,128	0	Alex Lach
Sturgeon Limited Sunrise Partners Limited Partnership	158,000	*	4,656	4,656	0	(16)
(+) SuttonBrook Capital	570,000	*	24,229	16,795	7,434	S. Donald Sussman
Portfolio LP	6,000,000	2.42	176,791	176,791	0	(3) John Succo, Shad
Victus Capital LP Victus Capital	2,400,000	*	70,716	70,716	0	Stastney, Sky Lucas
Master Fund (+) Whitebox Diversified Convertible Arbitrage Partners	600,000	*	17,679	17,679	0	John Succo, Shad Stastney, Sky Lucas
Arbitrage Partners LP Xavex Convertible	5,000,000	2.02	147,326	147,326	0	(3)
Arbitrage Fund Yield Strategies	293,000	*	8,633	8,633	0	Michael A. Boyd
Fund I, LP Yield Strategies	2,000,000	*	58,930	58,930	0	Alex Lach
Fund II, LP Zurich Institutional Benchmarks Master	2,000,000	*	58,930	58,930	0	Alex Lach
Fund Ltd.	1,332,000	*	39,248	39,248	0	Michael A. Boyd
Any other holders of notes or future transferees or donees of or from any such	86,479,500	34.95	2,548,136	2,548,136	0	n/a

holder (4)(5)

Total: 247,427,000 100 7,309,077 7,290,486 18,591 n/a 54

- * Less than one percent (1%).
- # The selling securityholder is a registered broker-dealer.
- + The selling securityholder is an affiliate of a registered broker-dealer.
- (1) Assumes conversion of all of the holder s notes at a conversion rate of 29.4652 shares of common stock per \$1,000 principal amount at maturity of the notes. This conversion rate is subject to adjustment as described under "Description of Notes Conversion Rights. As a result, the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes may increase or decrease in the future. Excludes shares of common stock that may be issued by us upon the repurchase of the notes as described under "Description of Notes Repurchase of the Notes by Us at the Option of Holders Upon a Fundamental Change and fractional shares. Holders will receive a cash adjustment for any fractional share amount resulting from conversion of the notes, as described under "Description of Notes Conversion Rights."
- (2) The number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by each holder named above is less than 1% of our outstanding common stock, calculated based on 51,581,391 shares of common stock outstanding as of July 3, 2004. In calculating this amount for each holder, we treated as outstanding the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of all of that holder s notes, but we did not assume conversion of any other holder s notes.
- (3) The selling securityholder has informed us that there are no natural persons with voting or investment power over the notes and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.
- (4) Information concerning named selling securityholders or future transferees, pledgees or donees of or from any such securityholder will be set forth in supplements to this prospectus, absent circumstances indicating the change is material. In addition, post-effective amendments to the registration statement, of which this prospectus is a part, will be filed to disclose any material changes to the plan of distribution from the description in the final prospectus, or additions or changes with respect to unnamed selling securityholders or future transferees, pledgees or donees from such unnamed holders.
- (5) The shares of common stock beneficially owned and offered by these holders combined represents less than 1% of the outstanding shares of common stock as of July 3, 2004, and assumes that these other holders of notes, or any future transferees, pledgees, donees or successors of or from any such other holders of notes, do not beneficially own any common stock other than the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes at the initial conversion rate.
- (6) For the purposes of computing the number and percentage of notes and shares to be held by the selling securityholders after the conclusion of the offering, we have assumed for purposes of the table above that the selling securityholders named above will sell all of the notes and all of the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes offered by this prospectus, and that any other shares of our common stock beneficially owned by these selling securityholders will continue to be beneficially owned. We also assume that unnamed holders of notes, or any future

transferees, pledgees, donees or successors of or from any such holder, do not beneficially own any common stock other than that issuable upon conversion of the notes.

- (7) Alexandra Investment Management LLC serves as investment adviser to the Selling Securityholder. By reason of such relationship, Alexandra may be deemed to share dispositive power or investment control over the shares of common stock stated as beneficially owned by the Selling Securityholder. Alexandra disclaims beneficial ownership of such shares of common stock. Messrs. Mikhail A. Filimonov and Dmitri Sogoloff are managing members of Alexandra. By reason of such relationships, Filimonov and Sogoloff may be deemed to share dispositive power or investment control over the shares of common stock stated as beneficially owned by the Selling Securityholder. Filimonov and Sololoff disclaim beneficial ownership of such shares of common stock.
- (8) DKR Saturn Management LP is a registered investment adviser with the Securities and Exchange Commission and as such, is the investment Manager to DKR Saturn Event Driven Holding Fund Ltd. DKR Saturn has retained certain individuals to act as the portfolio manager to the Fund managed by DKR Saturn. As such, DKR Saturn and certain portfolio managers have shares dispositive and voting power over the securities. For shares included in this questionnaire, DKR Saturn Management Company LP has been retained to act as the portfolio manager to the fund. Ron Phillips has trading authority over the Fund.
- (9) DKR Saturn Management LP is a registered investment adviser with the Securities and Exchange Commission and as such, is the investment Manager to DKR Saturn Multi-Strategy Fund Ltd. DKR Saturn has retained certain individuals to act as the portfolio manager to the Fund managed by DKR Saturn. As such, DKR Saturn and certain portfolio managers have shares dispositive and voting power over the securities. For shares included in this questionnaire, DKR Saturn Management Company LP has been retained to act as the portfolio manager to the fund. Mike Cotton has trading authority over the Fund.
- (10) DKR Capital Partners LP is a registered investment adviser with the Securities and Exchange Commission and as such, serves as the managing general partner to DKR Oasis Management Company LP, the investment manager to DKR Soundshore Oasis Holding Fund. Seth Fisher has trading authority over the Fund.
- (11) DKR Capital Partners LP is a registered investment adviser with the Securities and Exchange Commission and as such, is the investment manager to DKR SoundShore Strategic Holding Fund Ltd. DKR has retained certain individuals to act as the portfolio manager to the Fund managed by DKR. As such, DKR LP and certain portfolio managers have shares dispositive and voting power over the securities. For shares included in this questionnaire, Seth Fisher has trading authority over the Fund.
- (12) Frontpoint Convertible Arbitrage Fund GP LLC is the general partner of FrontPoint Convertible Arbitrage Fund L.P. FrontPoint Partners LLC is the managing member of FrontPoint Convertible Arbitrage Fund GP, LLC and as such has voting and dispositive power over the securities held by the fund. Phillip Duff, W. Gillespie Caffray and Paul Ghaffari are members of the board of managers of FrontPoint Partners LLC and are the sole members of its management committee. Messrs. Duff, Caffray and Ghaffari and FrontPoint Partners LLC and FrontPoint Convertible Arbitrage Fund GP, LLC each disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by the fund except for their pecuniary interest herein.
- (13) JMG Triton Offshore Fund, Ltd. Is an international business company under the laws of the British Virgin Islands. The Fund s investment manager is Pacific Assets Management LLC. The Manager is an investment adviser registered with the SEC and has voting and dispositive power over the Fund s investments, including the Registerable Securities. The Equity interests of the Manager are owned by Pacific Capital Management, Inc. and Asset Alliance Holding Corp. The equity interests of Pacific are owned by Messrs. Roger Richter, Jonathan M. Glaser and Daniel A. David and Messrs. Glaser and Richter have sole investment discretion over the Fund s portfolio holdings.

(14) KBC Financial Products USA, Inc. exercises voting and investment control over any shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes owned by this selling holder. Mr. Luke Edwards, Managing Director, exercises voting and investment control on behalf of KBC Financial Products USA, Inc.

- (15) Forest Investment Management LP has sole voting control and shared investment control. Forest is wholly owned by Forest Partners II, the sole General Partner of which is Michael A. Boyd Inc., which is solely owned by Michael A. Boyd.
- (16) CooperNeff Advisors, Inc. has sole investment control and shared voting control. Christian Menestrier is the CEO of CooperNeff Advisors, Inc.

This prospectus may be used only by the selling securityholders identified above to sell the securities set forth opposite each such selling securityholder s name in the foregoing table. This prospectus may not be used by any selling securityholder not named in this prospectus, including transferees, pledgees or donees of the selling securityholders named above, prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. Prior to any use of this prospectus in connection with an offering of the notes and/or the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes by any unnamed securityholder or future transferees, pledgees or donees from such unnamed securityholders, the registration statement, of which this prospectus is a part, will be amended, as required, to set forth the name and other information about such selling securityholder. Additional information for the named securityholders and the information for transferees, pledgees or donees of the named securityholders will be provided by supplements to this prospectus, absent circumstances indicating the change is material. The supplement or amendment will also disclose whether any securityholder selling in connection with such supplement or amendment has held any position or office with, been employed by or otherwise had a material relationship with, us or any of our affiliates during the three years prior to the date of the supplement or amendment if such information has not been previously disclosed.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The selling securityholders and their successors, which include their transferees, pledgees or donees and their successors, may, from time to time, sell the notes and the underlying common stock directly to purchasers or through underwriters, broker/dealers or agents who may receive compensation in the form of underwriting discounts, concessions or commissions from the selling securityholders and/or the purchasers of the securities. These discounts, concessions or commissions may be in excess of those customary in the types of transactions involved.

The selling securityholders may sell the notes and the underlying common stock, from time to time, in one or more transactions at:

fixed prices;

prevailing market prices at the time of sale;

prices related to such prevailing market prices;

varying prices determined at the time of sale; or

negotiated prices.

These sales may be effected in transactions (which may involve block transactions) in the following manner:

on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the notes or the underlying common stock may be listed or quoted at the time of sale;

in the over-the-counter market:

in transactions otherwise than on such exchanges or services or in the over-the-counter market; or

through the writing of options, whether such options are listed on option exchanges or otherwise through the settlement of short sales.

These sales may include crosses. Crosses are transactions in which the same broker acts as an agent on both sides of the transaction.

The selling securityholders may also enter into hedging transactions with broker/dealers or other financial institutions in connection with the sales of the notes or the underlying common stock. These broker/dealers or other financial institutions may, in turn, engage in short sales of these securities in the course of hedging their positions. The selling securityholders may sell short these securities to close out short positions, or loan or pledge these securities to broker/dealers that, in turn, may sell such securities.

A short sale of the notes or the underlying common stock by a broker-dealer, financial institution or selling securityholder would involve the sale of such notes or underlying common stock that are not owned, and therefore must be borrowed, in order to make delivery of the security in connection with such sale. In connection with a short sale of the notes or the underlying common stock, a broker-dealer, financial institution or selling securityholder may purchase the notes or our common stock in the open market to cover positions created by short sales. In determining the source of the notes or shares of common stock to close out these short positions, the broker-dealer, financial institution or selling securityholders may consider, among other things, the price of notes or shares of common stock available for purchase in the open market.

The aggregate proceeds to the selling securityholders from the sale of the notes or underlying common stock will be the purchase price of the notes or common stock less any discounts or commissions. A selling securityholder

reserves the right to accept, and together with its agents, to reject (except when we decide to redeem the notes in accordance with the terms of the indenture) any proposed purchase of notes or common stock to be made directly or through agents. We will not receive any of the proceeds from this offering.

To comply with certain states—securities laws, if applicable, the selling securityholders will offer or sell the notes and the common stock into which the notes are convertible in such jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers/dealers. In addition, in some states the selling securityholders may not sell the notes and the common stock into which the notes are convertible unless such securities have been registered or qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from registration or qualification is available and the conditions of which have been satisfied.

Our outstanding common stock is quoted on the NASDAQ National Market. Since their initial issuance, the notes have been eligible for trading on the PORTAL Market of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. However, notes sold by means of this prospectus will no longer be eligible for trading of the PORTAL Market. We do not intend to list the notes for trading on any other automated quotation system or any securities exchange.

The selling securityholders and any underwriters, broker/dealers or agents that participate in the distribution of the notes and underlying common stock may, in connection with these sales, be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933. Any selling securityholder that is a broker-dealer or an affiliate of a broker-dealer will be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933, unless such selling securityholder purchased its notes in the ordinary course of business, and at the time of its purchase of the notes to be resold, did not have any agreements or understandings, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute the notes. As a result, any discounts, commissions, concessions or profit they earn on any resale of the notes or the shares of the underlying common stock may be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act of 1933. Selling securityholders who are deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 and to certain statutory liabilities, including but not limited to those relating to Sections 11, 12 and 17 of the Securities Act of 1933 and Rule 10b-5 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. The selling securityholders have agreed to comply with the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, if any. We have been informed that the selling securityholders identified by the symbol # in the table in the section of this prospectus entitled Selling Securityholders are registered broker-dealers, and as a result they are underwriters in connection with the sale of the notes and the underlying common stock.

Each of the selling securityholders identified by the symbol + in the table in the section of this prospectus entitled Selling Securityholders has informed us that it is an affiliate of one or more registered-broker dealers. Each of these selling securityholders has also informed us that (1) such selling securityholder purchased its notes in the ordinary course of business and (2) at the time that the notes were purchased, such selling securityholder had no agreements or understandings, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute the notes.

The selling securityholders and any other person participating in the sale of the notes or the underlying common stock will be subject to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. The Securities Exchange Act of 1934 rules include, without limitation, Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of the notes and the underlying common stock by the selling securityholders and any other such person. In addition, Regulation M of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 may restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of the notes and the underlying common stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to the particular notes and the underlying common stock being distributed for a period of up to five business days before the commencement of such distribution. This may affect the marketability of the notes and the underlying common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to the notes and the underlying common stock.

We cannot assure you that any selling securityholder will sell any or all of the notes or the underlying common stock with this prospectus. Further, we cannot assure you that any such selling securityholder will not transfer, devise or gift the notes and the underlying common stock by other means not described in this prospectus. As a result, there may be, at any time, securities outstanding that are subject to restrictions on transferability and resale. In addition, any securities covered by this prospectus which qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144 or Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933 may be sold pursuant to Rule 144 or Rule 144A rather than pursuant to this prospectus. Each

selling securityholder has represented that it will not sell any notes or common stock pursuant to this prospectus except as described in this prospectus.

At the time a particular offering of the notes or underlying common stock is made, if required, a prospectus supplement, or, if appropriate, a post-effective amendment to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, will be distributed setting forth the names of the selling securityholders, the aggregate amount and type of securities being offered, and, to the extent required, the terms of the offering, including the name or names of any underwriters, broker/dealers or agents, any discounts, commissions and other terms constituting compensation from the selling securityholders and any discounts, commission or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to the broker/dealers.

To our knowledge, there are currently no plans, arrangements or understandings between any selling securityholder and any underwriter, broker-dealer or agent regarding the sale of notes and the underlying common stock by the selling securityholders.

Pursuant to the registration rights agreement relating to the notes, all expenses of the registration of notes and underlying common stock will be paid by us, except that the selling securityholders will pay all underwriting discounts and selling commissions. The selling securityholders and we have agreed to indemnify each other and our respective directors, officers and controlling persons against, and in certain circumstances to provide contribution with respect to, specific liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of the notes and the common stock, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933.

The registration rights agreement requires that we use our reasonable best efforts to keep the shelf registration statement continuously effective until the earliest of such time as all of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion thereof (i) cease to be outstanding, (ii) have been sold or otherwise transferred pursuant to an effective registration statement, (iii) have been sold pursuant to Rule 144 under circumstances in which any legend borne by the notes or common stock relating to restrictions on transferability thereof is removed or (iv) are eligible to be sold pursuant to Rule 144(k) or any successor provision. Notwithstanding the foregoing obligations, we may, under certain circumstances, postpone or suspend the filing or the effectiveness of the shelf registration statement, or any amendments or supplement thereto, or the sale of the notes or underlying common stock hereunder. See Description of Notes Registration Rights.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP, San Francisco, California.

EXPERTS

The financial statements and the related financial statement schedule of incorporated in this prospectus by reference from Thoratec's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended January 3, 2004 have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm, as stated in their reports incorporated herein by reference (which reports express unqualified opinions and refer to the adoption of a new accounting principle in 2002), and have been so incorporated reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are subject to the information requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. We are required to file electronic versions of these documents with the SEC. Our reports, proxy statements and other information can be inspected and copied at prescribed rates at the public reference facilities maintained by the SEC at Judiciary Plaza, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference rooms. The SEC also maintains a website that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information, including electronic versions of our filings. The website address is http://www.sec.gov.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

This prospectus incorporates by reference some of the reports, proxy and information statements and other information that we have filed with the SEC under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. This means that we are disclosing important business and financial information to you by referring you to those documents. The information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and any future filings made with the SEC under sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 until all of the securities offered by this prospectus are sold; provided, however, that we are not incorporating any information furnished under either Item 9 or Item 12 of any current report on Form 8-K. These documents may include annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and current reports on Form 8-K, as well as the portions of our proxy statements incorporated by reference into our Annual Reports on Form 10-K.

Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended January 3, 2004 (including the portions of our Proxy Statement for our 2004 Annual Meeting of Shareholders incorporated by reference therein);

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q/A for the period ended April 3, 2004 and Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended July 3, 2004;

The description of Thoratec s Common Stock contained in the Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the SEC on May 18, 1981, including any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating such information; and

The description of Thoratec s Preferred Stock Purchase Rights contained in the Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the SEC on May 3, 2002, including any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating such information.

Any statement made in a document incorporated by reference into this prospectus is deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement in this prospectus or in any other subsequently filed document, which is also incorporated by reference, modifies or supersedes the statement. Any statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

In addition, for so long as any of the notes remain outstanding and during any period in which we are not subject to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, we will make available to any prospective purchaser or beneficial owner of the securities in connection with the sale thereof the information required by Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act of 1933. The information relating to us contained in this prospectus should be read together with the information in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus. In addition, certain information, including financial information, contained in this prospectus or incorporated by reference in this prospectus should be read in conjunction with documents we have filed with the SEC.

You may request, and we will provide at no cost, a copy of our filings with the SEC incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Requests for documents should be directed to Investor Relations Thoratec Corporation, 6035 Stoneridge Drive, Pleasanton, California 94588, (925) 897-8600. Exhibits to these filings will not be sent unless those exhibits have been specifically incorporated by reference in this document.

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table sets forth the estimated fees and expenses in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities registered hereby, all of which will be borne by the Registrant:

Securities and Exchange Commission registration fee	\$31,350	
Printing, duplicating and engraving expenses	\$	*
Legal fees and expenses	\$	*
Accounting fees and expenses	\$	*
Miscellaneous	\$	*
		—
Total	\$	*

^{*} To be completed by amendment

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Pursuant to Section 204(a) and 317 of the California Corporations Code, Thoratec has included in its articles of incorporation and by-laws provisions regarding the indemnification of officers and directors of Thoratec. Article Fourth of Thoratec s Articles of Incorporation, as amended, provides as follows:

Fourth: The liability of the directors of this corporation for monetary damages shall be eliminated to the fullest extent permissible under California law. This corporation is also authorized, to the fullest extent permissible under California law, to indemnify its agents (as defined in Section 317 of the California Corporations Code), whether by-law, agreement or otherwise, in excess of the indemnification expressly permitted by Section 317 and to advance defense expenses to its agents in connection with such matters as they are incurred. If, after the effective date of this Article, California law is amended in a manner which permits a corporation to limit the monetary or other liability of its directors or to authorize indemnification of, or advancement of such defense expense to, its directors or other persons, in any such case to a greater extent than is permitted on such effective date, the references in this Article to California law shall to that extent be deemed to refer to California law as so amended.

Section 29 of Thoratec s By-laws, as amended, provides as follows:

- 29. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.
- (a) Indemnification. To the fullest extent permissible under California law, the corporation shall indemnify its directors and officers

against all expenses, judgment, fines settlement and other amounts actually and reasonably incurred by them in connection with any proceeding, including an action by or in the right of the corporation, by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director or officer of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, trustee, employee or agent of another corporation, or of a partnership, joint

venture, trust or other enterprise (including service with respect to employee benefit plans). To the fullest extent permissible under California law, expenses incurred by a director or officer seeking indemnification under this By-law in defending any proceeding shall be advanced by the corporation as they are incurred upon receipt by the corporation of an undertaking by or on behalf of the director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that the director or officer is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation for those expenses. If, after the effective date of this By-law, California law is amended in a manner which permits the corporation to authorize indemnification of or advancement of expense to its directors or officers, in any such case to a greater extent than is permitted on such effective date, the references in this By-law to California law shall to that extent be deemed to refer to California law as so amended. The rights granted by this By-law are contractual in nature and, as such, may not be altered with respect to any present or former director or officer without the written consent of that person.

- (b) Procedure. Upon written request to the Board of Directors by a person seeking indemnification under this By-law, the Board shall promptly determine in accordance with Section 317(e) of the California Corporations Code whether the applicable standard of conduct has been met and, if so, the Board shall authorize indemnification. If the Board cannot authorize indemnification because the number of directors who are parties to the proceeding with respect to which indemnification is sought prevents the formation of a quorum of directors who are not parties to the proceeding, then, upon written request by the person seeking indemnification, independent legal counsel (by means of a written opinion obtained at the corporation s expense) or the corporation s shareholders shall determine whether the applicable standard of conduct has been met and, if so, shall authorize indemnification.
- (c) Definitions. The term proceeding means any threatened, pending or completed action or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative. The term expenses includes, without limitation, attorney s fees and any expenses of establishing a right to indemnification.

Thoratec has also entered into agreements with certain of its officers and directors to indemnify such persons within the limits set forth by California law and Thoratec s By-laws, as amended and its Articles of Incorporation, as amended. The Registrant also maintains a limited amount of director and officer insurance. The indemnification provision in the Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, and the indemnity agreements entered into between the Registrant and its officers or directors, may be sufficiently broad to permit indemnification of the Registrant s officers and directors for liability arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Item 16. Exhibits.

See Exhibit Index attached hereto and incorporated by reference.

Item 17. Undertakings.

- (a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:
 - (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement;
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in the periodic reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement.

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the city of Pleasanton, State of California, on August 16, 2004.

THORATEC CORPORATION

By: /s/ D. Keith Grossman D. Keith Grossman Chief Executive Officer

POWERS OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below does hereby constitute and appoint D. Keith Grossman, and M. Wayne Boylston, and each of them, his true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement and any subsequent registration statement the Company may hereafter file with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 462 under the Securities Act of 1933 to register additional shares of common stock, and to file this Registration Statement, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in order to effectuate the same as fully, to all intents and purposes, as they, he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, may lawfully do to cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated below.

Signature	Title	Date	
/s/ D. Keith Grossman	Chief Executive Officer, President and Director	August 16, 2004	
D. Keith Grossman	(Principal Executive Officer)		
/s/ M. Wayne Boylston	Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and	August 16, 2004	
M. Wayne Boylston	Secretary (Principal Financial Officer and Principal		
	Accounting Officer)		
/s/ J. Donald Hill	Chairman of the Board of Directors	August 16, 2004	
J. Donald Hill			
/s/ Howard E. Chase	Director	August 16, 2004	
		<i>y</i>	
Howard E. Chase			
/s/ J. Daniel Cole	Director	August 16, 2004	
J. Daniel Cole			
/s/ Neil F. Dimick	Director	August 16, 2004	
——————————————————————————————————————	Bricetor	1148451 10, 2001	
Neil F. Dimick			
/s/ William M. Hitchcock	Director	August 16, 2004	
William M. Hitchcock			
/s/ George W. Holbrook, Jr	Director	August 16, 2004	
Seeige W. Holorook, 91	2 110000	110500110, 2001	
George W. Holbrook, Jr			

/s/ Daniel M. Mulvena Director August 16, 2004

Daniel M. Mulvena

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number **Description** Registrant s Articles of Incorporation, as amended (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the 4.1 Registrant s Form 10-K for the year ended December 28, 2002). 4.2 Registrant s Bylaws, as amended (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant s Form 10-K for the year ended January 3, 2004). 4.3 Rights Agreement between the Registrant and Computershare Trust Company, Inc., as rights agent, dated as of May 2, 2002 (incorporated by reference to the Registrant s 8-A12G filed with the SEC on May 3, 2002 (Registration No. 000-49798)). 4.4 Indenture, dated as of May 24, 2004, by and between the Registrant and U.S. Bank, National Association, as Trustee (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended July 3, 2004 (the 2004 Second Quarter Form 10-Q)). 4.5 Form of Senior Subordinated Convertible Note due 2034 (Included in Exhibit 4.4). 4.6 Pledge Agreement, dated as of May 24, 2004, between the Registrant and U.S. Bank, National Association and Pledge Agreement Supplement dated as of June 7, 2004 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the 2004 Second Quarter Form 10-Q). Control Agreement, dated as of May 24, 2004, between the Registrant and U.S. Bank, National Association and Control Agreement Amendment dated as of June 7, 2004 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to the 2004 Second Quarter Form 10-Q). 4.8 Registration Rights Agreement, dated May 24, 2004, by and among the Registrant and Merrill Lynch Pierce Fenner & Smith Incorporated as Initial Purchaser of the Senior Subordinated Convertible Notes due 2034 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 of the Registrant s 2004 Second Quarter Form 10-Q). 5.1* Opinion of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP. 8.1* Tax Opinion of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP. 12.1* Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges. 23.1* Consent of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP (Included in Exhibit 5.1). 23.2* Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent registered public accounting firm.

Powers of Attorney. (Included on signature page of this registration statement).

amended, of U.S. Bank, National Association, as Trustee.

Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility of Trustee of Indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as

24.1*

* filed herewith

to be filed by amendment